

INSTITUTO UNIVERSITÁRIO DE LISBOA

Pet-friendly practices in companies' strategy: a look from the perspective of managers and employees

Marisa Travanca Galrito

Msc in Human Resources Management and Organizational Consultancy

PhD Ana Junça Silva, Invited Professor, Department of Business Research BRU-IUL

July, 2023

Acknowledgements

The realization of this master's thesis relied on important support and incentives without which I don't know if it would have become a reality and to which I will always be grateful.

First of all, thank you to my pets, Shiva and Mel, for the licks, companionship in difficult times, and for teaching me the meaning of love, responsibility, and reciprocity. They demonstrated the true importance of my thesis topic.

To Professor, Ana Junça Silva, for her guidance, availability, total support, for the knowledge she transmitted, for the opinions and criticism, total collaboration in solving doubts and problems that arose throughout the completion of this thesis and for all the words of encouragement.

I am eternally grateful to my boyfriend for encouraging me in difficult moments when I needed a hug or a push in the right direction.

To my friends, Sara Macarrinha, Ana Cláudia and Sara Marques, I thank for their friendship and stimulus.

Finally, being aware that alone none of this would have been possible, I would like to thank my parents and brother for being models of courage, for the encouragement they gave me, for their unconditional support, their friendship, for the patience they showed and their total help in overcoming the obstacles that arose along this path, and for instilling in me a love for animals since birth.

To all my sincere thanks.

Abstract

The representation of companion animals has been growing over the years. The impact of pets on the well-being of employees has also been the subject of debate in research. This research had two goals: (1) to analyze the managers' perceptions about pet-friendly practices and their main effects, and (2) to analyze the impact of pet-friendly practices on employees' well-being and work engagement. Relying on the social exchange perspective and the self-determination theory, it was hypothesized that pet-friendly practices would positively influence employees' well-being and work engagement via the satisfaction of their three basic needs (autonomy, competence and relatedness). To attain the goals, two studies with mixed methods were conducted. The first was a qualitative study that resorted to semi-structured interviews to 6 managers. The second study was quantitative and resorted to a large sample of workers (N = 378). The first study demonstrated the main advantages and disadvantages of pet-friendly practices, as well as all the obstacles, limitations and how they could be overcome from managers' perspective. Further, managers showed interest and enthusiasm for the topic, but also emphasized some doubts in the implementation of a pet-friendly strategy, since there are few studies demonstrating their benefits. The second study showed that pet-friendly practices had a positive impact on employees work engagement and well-being through the satisfaction of competence, autonomy and relatedness needs. Portugal is considered a country with a conservative society, which hinders the dissemination and implementation of measures. Several recommendations are suggested to overcome the mentioned obstacles. Increasing awareness and discussion of the topic is a crucial point for future evolutions regarding pet-friendly practices.

Keywords: pet-friendly practices; animal companion; pets at work; well-being; work engagement; psychological needs.

Table of contents

Acknowledgements
Introduction
Part I11
Literature Review
The Benefits of Pets 11
Pet-friendly practices
Benefits of pet-friendly practices 15
The relationship between pet-friendly practices and well-being indicators 16
The Social Exchange Theory (SET) and Self-Determination Theory (SDT) 17
Part II – Empirical studies
Study 1 – exploring managers perceptions about pet-friendly practices
Participants and procedure
Data analysis
Part III - Quantitative study
Sample and procedure
Measures
Data analysis
Results
Common method bias and multicollinearity issues
Descriptive statistics
Hypotheses testing
Discussion
Contributions and recommendations
Limitations and Future Research Directions
Conclusions
References
Annexes

Pet-friendly practices in companies' strategy: a look from the perspective of managers and employees

Questionnaire	. 62
Interview Script	71

List of figures

Figure 1 - The proposed mediation model	11
Figure 2 - Pets' representation	24
Figure 3 - Practices Pet-Friendly	25
Figure 4 - Benefits	27
Figure 5 - Limitations	29
Figure 6 - Solutions	30
Figure 7 - List of categories	32
Figure 8 - Graph of categories	33
Figure 9 - Confirmatory factor analysis model plot	40
Figure 10 - The path estimates of the proposed mediation model	42

List of tables

Table 1- Confirmatory factor analysis results	40
Table 2 - Descriptive statistics, correlations and reabilities	41
Table 3 - The mediation model total, direct and indirect effects	43

Introduction

Animals play an important role in people's lives; further, they can be used in occupational therapy, speech therapy, or physical rehabilitation as they have several benefits for individual's well-being and mental health (Cryer et al., 2021). Animals are also considered companions and friends and certainly have a positive impact on the quality of individual's lives. Plus, the better the understanding about human-animal bond and the benefits, the more they can be used to improve people's happiness and life quality (Koukourikos et al., 2019).

In recent years, there has been growing interest in issues related to human-animal bonds. In light of the role of companion animals in modern society and the strong relationship between humans and their pets (Julius et al., 2012), public attitudes toward animals appear to be a central concern in the fields of human-animal relations and animal welfare (Serpell, 2004; Spooner et al., 2012). Today, animals fit into many niches of society. They are involved in everything, from entertainment and companionship to being service providers as well as therapy assistants – the therapeutic pet concept. Animals are not only companions, but they have evolved into family members. The growing practice of social celebrations such as pet's birthdays, gifts at Christmas and even graduation from obedience school is evidence that the human-animal bond is growing in strength. A few other examples are dressing pets in clothing, traveling with pets and allowing them to sleep in the bed. These are all examples of how strong is the bond that is being created between humans and their pets (Michigan State University, 2018).

Animals are known to provide many benefits to peoples' lives. For instance, they can have benefits for socialization as they facilitate people's interactions with others (Cherniack & Cherniack, 2014). People, especially children, can learn responsibility when caring for a pet. A very important aspect of dogs, in particular, is that they have the potential to motivate people to walk and do physical exercise. Companion animals can also serve to buffer difficult situations by being a source of emotional comfort, reducing anxiety, loneliness, and depression. Further, they provide a source of entertainment by making people laugh when they are comical. They serve as a source of tactile comfort by increasing sensory stimulation while decreasing blood pressure and heart rate (Tietjen, 2005).

Some organizations are beginning to discover the benefits of pets and how they intersect organizations in many ways (Kelemen et al., 2020). Indeed, some organizations have already implemented pet-friendly practices – organizational practices concerned with their employees' motivation that allow a set of measures that enhance the bond between them and their pets. According to a Nationwide/Human Animal Bond Research Institute (HABRI) survey of 2,002, conducted in 2017, a pet-friendly workplace is defined as: one that allows pets in the workplace (regularly or occasionally) and/or offers a pet-friendly employee benefit, such as pet health insurance. This definition is inclusive of a wide range of pet-friendly practices.

Pet-friendly practices can range from simple or low-commitment practices (e.g., offering pet insurance; telework) to increasingly complex or high-commitment practices (e.g., allowing employees to bring their pets to work). A simple option is to partner with pet stores to offer employee discounts on food, merchandise, and services such as grooming, training, and pet-sitting. Another example is offering discounts on pet products and services as part of a comprehensive benefit package offered to employees. Another option is to offer veterinary healthcare coverage. Pet insurance provides pet owners with coverage for pet' accidents or illnesses, or may be used for preventative care (e.g., annual care and wellness exams). Among organizations that are pet-friendly – e.g., Chipotle, Deloitte LLP, Delta Airlines, Hewlett-Packard, Microsoft, UPS, and Xerox- it appears to be a popular option. Some companies such as Confirm BioSciences, Nestlé and Fidelidade give employees the flexibility (e.g., remote work) to attend to their pet's needs during the workday by granting flexible work arrangements to work nearby their pets (Junça-Silva, 2023). For example, flextime is helpful for parents with kids who may start earlier or end their workday later to be home with their kids before or after school. The same can be applied to employees with pets who may need a flexible working schedule to check on their pets or walk them during the day (Ezzedeen et al., 2015; Norling & Keeling, 2010; Sousa et al., 2022). Organizations can also extend bereavement leave to employees who need personal time during the death of a pet. Although pets are not considered to be family under current legislation such as the Family and Medical Leave Act or the Portugal Labor Code, the same entitlement to the loss of a human loved one may be applied to those who lost a pet (Bussolari et al., 2021). For some individuals, losing their pet, has a greater impact than losing a distant relative (Park et al., 2021). Pet bereavement leave seems to be rarely offered, but it can be an option on the pet-friendly practices.

A more complex option of pet-friendly includes the opportunity to take employee's pet to work. This practice, although complex in terms of physical facilities, is particularly beneficial for employees who do not need to be concerned about their pets being home alone for long hours. This trend seems to be on the rise with a small but growing number of employers that allow pets in the workplace (Fronstin & Helman, 2013; Jammaers, 2023). Organizations such as Amazon, Autodesk, Ben & Jerry's, Build-a-bear, Cliff Bar, Electronic Arts, Google, Ibex Outdoor Clothing. Klutz, Lafarge Construction Materials, Nestlé Purina, P&G Pet Care, Replacement LTD, Softchoice, and Zynga, among others, regularly allow their employees to bring their pets to work. Other organizations participate annually in the initiative "Take Your Dog to Work Day". Some organizations offer more complex practices such as onsite walking services, pet daycare, outdoor pens, and grooming services. Although these measures do not seem to be commonly used, organizations that are just beginning to implement pet-friendly practices can start by incorporating simpler pet-friendly measures in the workplace, such as those mentioned above (Ezzedeen et al., 2015; Foreman et al., 2019; Lindsay & Thiyagarajah, 2022).

A specific dimension of pet-friendly practices, even though less explored, includes pet-friendly social responsibility practices; these are organizational practices that are focused on supporting the well-being and health-related issues of abandoned animals and shelters and have, for instance, raffles, dog walking with abandoned dogs, authorize and empower employees' volunteer activities on animal shelters, or social events that collect financial assets to support abandoned pets in the shelters, among other practices.

Pet-friendly practices are being increasingly seen as a strategy to improve employees' productivity, well-being and retention (Pina-Cunha et al., 2019). Other benefits include lower absenteeism rates, higher morale, productivity, and organizational commitment, and improved perceived climate (e.g., Foreman et al, 2017; Junça-Silva et al., 2022; Kelemen et al., 2020; Wagner & Pina-Cunha, 2021).

The social exchange theory may support the beneficial effects of pet-friendly pracices (Blau, 1964). Accordingly, employees make systematic comparisons between what they give to organizations, and wat they receive in return (Blau, 1964). The more

they perceive that the organization supports their identify and values, the more they will give to organizations. Hence, if they have pets, or have pet-friendly values it is likely that their sense of connection with their organization increases if the organization has a pet-friendly policy or practices. For instance, if an employee has an old pet that needs to have medical support during the workday, if the organization understands and allows for teleworking (even in a hybrid mode), then it is likely that s/he feels supported by their organization and become more engaged with work. Work engagement is a positive affective-motivational state in which employees become energized to accomplish their tasks, dedicated to their work and absorbed wen performing the tasks (Bakker et al., 2014). Further, this employee might also feel happier – the degree of satisfaction with life as a whole; Diener et al., 2002) - with that as s/he does not need to worry with his/her pet because s/he has the opportunity to work nearby them (Hoffman, 2021; Junça-Silva, 2023).

Further, relying on the self-determination theory (SDT; Deci & Ryan, 2000; Ryan & Deci, 2000), we propose that the satisfaction of basic psychological needs - the psychological needs for autonomy, competence and relatedness - will serve as underlying mechanisms that link pet-friendly practices and well-being and work engagement. The need for autonomy is related to the desire of psychological freedom in activities (Deci & Ryan, 2000); the need for competence is related to the desire of feeling competent in interacting with the environment (Deci & Ryan, 2000); and the need for relatedness is the desire to feel positively connected with others (Baumeister & Leary, 1995). The central tenet of the SDT emphasizes that these basic psychological needs are innate and universal for human beings (Deci & Ryan, 2000; Ryan & Deci, 2000). Moreover, the SDT suggests that the satisfaction of these basic psychological needs is an important ingredient for breeding and sustaining people's intrinsic motivation to work (Wang et al. 2018). That is, in organizations with practices that support these psychological needs, employees are more likely to demonstrate a high level of interest in the tasks at hand (Deci & Ryan, 2000; Ryan & Deci, 2000). As such, organizations with pet-friendly practices will likely facilitate the fulfilment of basic psychological needs, and thus will likely positively influence work engagement and well-being.

Despite the growing interest of scholars, research on the benefits of pet-friendly practices for employee's outcomes, such as work engagement are scarce (Kelemen et al.,

2020). Further, the perception of managers regarding pet-friendly practices are so far unknown. Thus, answering the specific call for studies of Kelemen et al. (2020) about the intersection of pets and organizational life, this research had two main goals: (1) to analyze the perception of pet-friendly practices from a managerial perspective and (2) to test the impact of pet-friendly practices on employees' well-being and work engagement via satiation of their psychological needs (see Figure 1). In order to achieve the first goal, the perspective of the managers regarding pet-friendly practices, a qualitative study was conducted with semi-structured interviews. To achieve the second goal, a quantitative study was conducted.

This study has contributions both for theory and for practice. Theoretically, it has contributed to the broadening of the social exchange and self-determination theories by including pets as relevant variables that can be analyzed under such frameworks. Further, by including pet-friendly practices as potential motivating factors to employees' work engagement and well-being under the self-determination theory, it can help to expand knowledge on the benefits of implementing such practices on relevant (personal and work-related) outcomes.

In addition, and practically speaking, by demonstrating the potential benefits of petfriendly practices, this research also expands knowledge that can be useful for both researchers, managers and policy makers. For instance, findings obtained from these studies can help to delineate strategies for implementing pet-friendly practices, as well as to suggest fewer complex practices, which, despite being infrequent and little known, also may be triggers of employees' well-being and work engagement.

This dissertation is organized in three main parts. In the first part a thorough literature review was developed. In the second part, the two empirical studies are presented. In this part, the methodology is presented, characterization of the sample, description of the instruments applied, and the data collection procedure. Subsequently, the results of both studies are presented, and then the discussion of the results obtained, identification of limitations, and suggestions for future studies are described. Finally, in the third part, the conclusion of the study is presented.

Figure 1 - The proposed mediation model



Literature Review

The Benefits of Pets

The number of pets has significantly increased all over the world and many of them are considered family members (Junça-Silva, 2022). Portugal has a population of 10.5 million citizens (PORDATA, 2022), with 1.4 million cats and 2 million dogs; further, 54% of Portuguese homes having pets (FEDIAF European Facts & Figures, 2017). The official figures in Portugal leave no doubt: 4.8 million Portuguese are pet owners (The Portuguese Pet Industry: An Overview | GlobalPETS, 2022)). The number has grown from 2011, when the penetration of animals in homes stood at 45%. The year of 2013 had an increase of 5% compared to the two previous years. Portugal is the 12th in the ranking of countries with more pets. The USA is at the top of the pet-friendly countries and in Europe, Russia, France, Italy, Germany and England are ahead of Portugal in this trend (Pet Dogs per Capita in Europe: Romania, Portugal Top List, 2019). The reasons may be related to the change in the family unit and the understanding that pets contribute to physical and psychological well-being (Pego, 2019). However, the country is still improving animal welfare such as the elevation of pets to sentient beings under legal protection.

Adding a pet to one's life is a big commitment and responsibility. By adopting a pet, one has the responsibility to care for another living being for the rest of his/her life.

Further, by doing so, one has to consider the time and money needed to invest in pet care. Despite all the benefits that exist in adopting a pet, it also implies having added care and concern when individuals have to move away from them for a few hours, creating anxiety and stress (Cryer et al., 2021; Jensen et al., 2021). The best example of this occurs when one has to commute daily to work, staying away from home for many hours (Pina-Cunha et al., 2019; Sousa et al., 2022). Also, due to the attachment to pets (Cryer et al., 2021), being away from them can affect the individuals' focus and performance in the tasks they have to carry out (Junça-Silva et al., 2022).

Pets, especially dogs and cats, can reduce stress, anxiety, and depression, relieve loneliness, encourage exercise and playfulness, and improve cardiovascular health (Koukourikos et al., 2019; Lindsay & Thiyagarajah, 2022). The company of a dog or cat helps to reduce stress and anxiety, since it causes a greater production of dopamine and serotonin - neurotransmitters that trigger pleasure and have calming properties (Friedman & Krause-Parello, 2018). Pets also provide valuable companionship for older adults (Jensen et al., 2021). For example, a study conducted by the Australian Baker Medical Research Institute revealed that there was a direct link between having a pet and decreased risk of developing heart disease (Marques, 2022).

On the other side, having a pet has diverse benefits, including mental health or wellbeing (Jammaers, 2023) since pets provide love and companionship to their owners in good and bad times (Lebid & Simonova, 2021). Plus, pet ownership has been associated with other positive health outcomes, such as increased survival one-year after heart attacks, reduced loneliness and improved social support and emotional support (Barker et al., 2012). Moreover, pets buffer the impact of stress or difficult situations (Jensen et al., 2021). Barker et al. (2012) in a study measuring cardiovascular stress reactivity following a stress task completed in the presence of a dog or a close friend, researchers reported lower physiological indicators of stress in dog owners when the pet was present (Barker et al., 2012). Pet care responsibilities are a routine that conveys a comforting sensation that supports individual's focus and organization of the days and tasks. In other study, researchers showed that couples with pets had lower blood pressure and heart rate at rest and lower systolic blood pressure and heart rate during a mental stress task (Allen, 2002). Similar benefits were reported in a randomized controlled trial in which hypertensive stockbrokers starting medication to treat hypertension were randomly assigned to acquire a dog or cat or to a wait list control. After six months, those owning pets performed better on mental stress tasks and demonstrated lower physiological response to stress compared with the control group (Allen et al., 2001).

According to Biswas (2019), interacting with a friendly pet can help many physical and mental issues. It can help reduce blood pressure and improve overall cardiovascular health. As it was mentioned before, it can also release endorphins that produce a calming effect (Barker & Wolen, 2008) which, consequently, can help alleviate pain, reduce stress, and improve overall psychological state (Wells, 2019).

Animals serve as a powerful force in life (Mellor et al., 2020), improve psychological safety perceptions (Friedman & Krause-Parello, 2018), are natural therapists (Strauss et al., 2021) and mood boosters (Koukourikos et al., 2019). For instance, petting a cat or dog's head can lower blood pressure and make people relax as it can balance physical and emotional stress (Gartland et al., 2022). Even watching fish swimming in an aquarium relieves tense muscles and helps reduce stress (Jensen et al., 2023). Stroking a dog or cat can lower blood pressure and heart rate and boost levels of serotonin and dopamine (Biswas, 2019); it can also help to relax and practice mindfulness (Junça-Silva, 2022). Spending time playing and petting a pet increases serotonin and dopamine levels in brain – hormones responsible for positive emotions and well-being (Goh et al., 2023).

A study done by the National Institutes of Health (NIH, 2017) found that people who experienced a stressful situation recovered more quickly when they were with their pets than with their partners or friends exercise and are less depressed. Pets may also have a significant impact on allergies, asthma, social support, and social interactions with other people (Pali-Schöll et al., 2023). Biswas (2019) emphasized that high levels of cholesterol and triglycerides can increase the risk of heart disease, but owning a cat or dog can lower both, according to the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

Pets can be affectionate, accepting, loyal, honest and consistent (Hradecká et al., 2015). If someone feels isolated with low support, a pet can help to reduce loneliness and provide a sense of purpose, which improves mental health (Hoy-Gerlach et al., 2022). Also, pets do not have opinions, critiques, and judgements; unlike people, pets will not judge their owners or their weaknesses and thus do not condition their habits or behaviors

(Ferrell & Crowley, 2023). Thus, one can conclude that pets have diverse benefits for those who own them.

Pet-friendly practices

Pets' representation is changing, and their owners are valuing them in such a way that their emotional attachment to them is becoming stronger (Wagner & Pina-Cunha, 2021). The pet industry has exploded over the past few years, as the demographics of pet ownership shifted to millennials surpassing baby boomers as the largest group of pet owners (Dale, 2022). The increased importance of pet ownership in younger generations' is reflected in the creation of new, booming pet products/industry sectors, including pet insurance, calming products, tracking devices, vitamins/supplements, special foods, and the surge of pet parties (Springer, 2017, cited in Rice & Mullins, 2019). Based on the same 2017-2018 industry benchmarking report by the APPA, about 11% of workplaces allowed employees to bring their pets to work, which increased by 8% in 2014 (Springer, 2017, cited in Rice & Mullins, 2019). It is estimated that this number is likely to continue to increase as pets become more central to people's lives.

Adding to this, pets may be a positive presence and a personal resource for their owners while working (Hoffman, 2021) which may justify why pets are being valued for organizational purposes, and the increased number of organizations adopting pet-friendly practices (Junça-Silva, 2022). Pet-friendly practices are quite vast (even though often misunderstood); these are practices aimed to motivate employees by strengthening the bond with their pets and enhancing both human and animal welfare as the motivational factor. Organizations can become pet-friendly by implementing measures such as allowing the employee to bring their pet to work, allowing a few days of mourning for the loss of a pet, pet-based performance rewards such as canine hotel vouchers, allowing the employee to take their pet to the vet or pet daycare assistance (Junça-Silva, 2023).

These practices are strategies with benefits for employees who become more satisfied and motivated (Pina-Cunha et al., 2019; Wilkin et al., 2016). Pet-friendly practices also have benefits for the organization because their implementation improves employer branding (Anwar et al., 2020), enhances its integration within the community, attracts new talents and loyal stakeholders, increases talent retention (Sousa et al., 2022);

and at the same time provides workers with healthier working environments (Cardy & Lengnick-Hall, 2011).

Benefits of pet-friendly practices

Pet-friendly practices have been a topic of discussion, with the belief that they can spare organizational costs especially when compared to the advantages they promote. Large organizations such as Google, Amazon, and Proctor & Gamble all have dogfriendly policies in some divisions. Whether it is a desire for innovation and fun at a large company or a relaxed, family-oriented atmosphere in small or medium companies, business owners have implemented pet-friendly policies because they believe that pets have a positive influence on their companies (Barker, 2005; Pali-Schöll et al., 2023).

For instance, by accommodating pets, organizations promote positive effects for workers, since many of them consider their pets to be family members (Cohen, 2002; Wagner & Pina-Cunha, 2021). Some benefits of taking the pet to work or working from home are related to the balance between work and nonwork life as working nearby pets, means that employees do not need to worry about leaving them home alone for the entire day, especially if is a senior pet with special needs or a disease that regularly requires medication (e.g., diabetes or a heart injury) (Foreman et al., 2019; Wells, 2019). These benefits are also relevant for the organization. For instance, it is likely that employees who take their pets to work or who work from home may work late to finish tasks because they do not have the worry of going home to take care of their pets (Hoffman, 2021).

Some benefits are lower absenteeism rates, higher productivity, and better employee relations (Foreman et al., 2017; Wilkin et al., 2016). Pet-friendly practices seem to satisfy the needs of employees and their customers, and at the same time deliver benefits to organizations (Lindsay & Thiyagarajah, 2022). A study by Pet Products Association (PPA, 2011), found that having an animal on the job increased labor productivity by 73 percent, decreased blood pressure, and employees' stress levels, and helped to restore their physical and mental health. The presence of pets also helps to increase productivity (Kelemen et al., 2020), help to socialize, be more creative, and be less sedentary (Costa et al., 2022). For pets, it is also an end to long hours alone which, in turn, decreases their

owners' concerns during the day (at work) and helps them to be more engaged with their work (Bolstad et al., 2021; Pinto, 2016).

The relationship between pet-friendly practices and well-being indicators

Employees are more likely to identify themselves with an organization whose attributes, values, and practices are attractive and share similarities with their personal ones (Brown, 2017). The Royal Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Animals estimates that 25% of Australian offices are pet friendly. Indeed, dogs are a big part of Australian culture, they are invited to birthday parties, celebrations, and meetings. Hence, it is likely that organizations with pet-friendly practices make employees who have pets happier and engaged with their work (Junça-Silva, 2022, 2023; Kelemen et al., 2020).

Well-being may be studied from two perspectives, hedonic and eudemonic (Diener et al., 2022). While the hedonic perspective emphasizes the search for pleasure and the avoidance of pain as the main assumption, the eudemonic highlights the self-actualization and self-development (Ryan & Deci, 2001). The hedonic perspective has been the one that is mostly applied to understand well-being in the working settings (and, as such is the one adopted in this research). This approach adopted the concept of subjective well-being as the main construct. It includes two components, an affective and a cognitive (Diener et al., 2002). The affective component is related to the frequency of positive and negative affect that individuals experience, and the cognitive component is the evaluation that one makes about life – life satisfaction. Accordingly, happier individuals are those who experience more positive affect (than negative affect) and have a positive judgment about their life as a whole (Diener, 2009).

Work engagement is a well-being indicator (Bakker et al., 2014). It is an affective motivational attitude composed of vigor (physical energy to perform the work), dedication (a positive affective state experienced while working) and absorption (focus on the tasks) (Bakker et al., 2014).

It has been shown that when employees share values and identify themselves with the organization, they are happier, and engaged with their work because it helps to satisfy basic human needs, such as the needs for safety, belonging, self-improvement, and reduction of uncertainty and, in turn, it leads to more cooperation, better relationships, and higher levels of satisfaction (Junça-Silva, 2022). As a result, employees who identify with their organizations should report higher levels of well-being than employees who are less identified. In a study by Barker (2008), it was shown that the presence of dogs in the workplace reduced their owners' stress during the day and made it more satisfying for those who interacted with them (the dogs). Similarly, Barker et al. (2012) showed that employees who were forced to leave their pets at home had 70% higher stress levels than a worker who did not own animals. The animals were brought into the office on specific days and stress was measured in two ways: measurement of cortisol levels, the stress hormone, and self-reports. The team observed that workers sought out the animals during breaks and found that this interaction promoted informal communication between employees. It was therefore concluded that having pets in the workplace was very good for morale, reduced stress levels and promoted communication between colleagues.

The Social Exchange Theory (SET) and Self-Determination Theory (SDT)

The positive effects of pet-friendly practices on well-being indicators may be supported by two theories: the social exchange theory and the self-determination theory.

First, the self-determination theory (SDT; Ryan & Deci, 2000; 2001) is a broad theory of human motivation concerned with how individuals interact with and depend on the social environment. The theory has been successfully applied across domains including parenting, education, healthcare, sports and physical activity, psychotherapy, and virtual worlds, as well as the fields of work motivation and management. The SDT defines intrinsic and several types of extrinsic motivation and outlines how these motivations influence behavioral responses in different domains, as well as social and cognitive development and personality. SDT specifically suggests that employees' performance and well-being are affected by the type of motivation they have for their job activities. The fundamental idea is that environmental factors such as job design, human resources practices, and forms of management have an impact on workers' motivations and experiences as they predict a set of basic psychological needs.

SDT therefore differentiates the types of motivation and emphasizes that different motives have different catalyzers, concomitants, and consequences in which intrinsic motivation is the most relevant one, as it is the one that determines human behavior through the attainment of three basic needs (Deci et al., 2017). The theory describes three innate psychological needs—competence, autonomy, and relatedness—which when satisfied yield enhanced self-motivation and mental health and when thwarted lead to diminished motivation and well-being (Ryan & Deci, 2000). Accordingly, individuals develop efforts to fulfil these needs and when they attain it, they achieve psychological growth (e.g., intrinsic motivation), integrity (e.g., internalization and assimilation of cultural practices), and well-being (e.g., life satisfaction and psychological health), as well as the experiences of vitality (Ryan & Frederick, 1997) and self-congruence (Sheldon & Elliot, 1999).

The need for relatedness is a basic human need crucial for well-being (Baumeister & Leary, 1995) and is related to the desire to have stable, satisfying, and positive relationships (Ryan & Deci, 2001). Diverse studies have demonstrated the impact of relatedness on happiness and well-being (DeNeve, 1999; Wang et al., 2018). From this standpoint, it is likely that pet owners see their need for relatedness if organizations have pet-friendly practices that support the bond with their pets. For instance, considering that pet owners can take their pet to work, or work from home, it is likely that they have their need of relatedness satisfied – by being nearby their pet – which will, thereby, lead to increased levels of both well-being and work engagement.

The need for competence is the individual's desire to feel effective and competent in areas considered relevant (Ryan & Deci, 2001). Further, studies have consistently shown that feeling competent not only triggers self-confidence but also enhances wellbeing (Martela et al., 2023). Other studies have demonstrated that attaining relevant goals predicts well-being and work engagement (Mazzetti et al., 2023). Hence, pet-friendly practices may support individuals' focus and concentration on the tasks which facilitates goal attainment and, in turn, leads to enhanced well-being and work engagement.

The need for autonomy is the desire of having flexibility and freedom on the tasks to be performed (Ryan & Deci, 2001). When employees have more autonomy, freedom, and flexibility on the job they are also happier and satisfied with it (Sarmah et al., 2022; Wang et al., 2018). Further, by having autonomy on the job employees tend to be more motivated to pursue organizational goals, which will likely influence work engagement (Jin et al., 2022). Thus, pet-friendly practices, such as, telework or flextime, promote autonomy which will likely support employees' need for autonomy and, in turn, will likely predict work engagement and well-being.

To facilitate effective functioning in social contexts, improve psychological health and well-being the needs for competence, relatedness or belonging, and autonomy or selfdetermination are essential. Ryan and Deci (2001) have found that social contexts such as workplaces that support the satisfaction of basic psychological needs contribute to autonomous motivation, psychological and physical well-being, and improved performance. The concept of basic needs has emerged as a concept to describe the conditions and mechanisms that influence motivation, well-being, and performance (Deci et al., 2017). Thus, pet-friendly practices will likely satisfy their employees' needs, motivating them to do their tasks and thus increasing their work engagement and wellbeing.

Second, the social exchange theory (Blau, 1964) suggests that individuals behave by weighing the costs and benefits they expect to receive, either through concrete rewards (pay, goods) or socio-emotional ones (e.g., flexibility, autonomy).

Accordingly, these benefits improve the quality of interactions between employees and employers and are reinforced when: (a) costs are less than valued rewards; (b) there is trust between each party regarding their obligations over time; (c) the exchange is considered fair (which implies mutual adherence to the norm of reciprocity); and (d) there is a psychological commitment between each party. Therefore, pet owners who are in organizations with pet-friendly practices may feel a greater sense of obligation and commitment to their organization, which may result in higher levels of job satisfaction and work engagement. "Organizations with pet-friendly practices that support their employees with pets may spark perceptions of shared values, leading them to feel more identified with the organization and increase levels of well-being" (Junça-Silva, 2022, p. 4)

Therefore, based on the SDT and the social exchange theory, it is expected that petfriendly practices, by promoting organizational support and meeting psychological needs (autonomy, competence and relatedness), increase well-being and work engagement. Relying on the SDT and the social exchange theory, the following hypotheses were defined.

H1. Pet-friendly practices positively influence work engagement through the satisfaction of psychological needs:

H1a. Pet-friendly practices positively influence work engagement through the satisfaction of autonomy needs.

H1b. Pet-friendly practices positively influence work engagement through the satisfaction of competence needs.

H1c. Pet-friendly practices positively influence work engagement through the satisfaction of relatedness needs.

H2. Pet-friendly practices positively influence well-being through the satisfaction of psychological needs:

H2a. Pet-friendly practices positively influence well-being through the satisfaction of autonomy needs.

H2b. Pet-friendly practices positively influence well-being through the satisfaction of competence needs.

H2c. Pet-friendly practices positively influence well-being through the satisfaction of relatedness needs.

Overview of studies

The present research was supported by a mixed methodology (qualitative/quantitative; Pope & Mays, 1995). The first study was an exploratory study and embraced a qualitative approach to explore managers' perceptions about pet-friendly practices, their implementation, and the perceived consequences.

The second study, a correlational one with a quantitative approach, aimed to test the effect of pet-friendly practices on well-being indicators (i.e., well-being and work engagement) by adopting the perspective of SDT and the social exchange framework.

Part II – Empirical studies

Study 1 – exploring managers perceptions about pet-friendly practices.

The qualitative research aimed to obtain a better understanding of the contextual surroundings and the particularities of the object of study (i.e., pet-friendly practices, its feasibility and potential consequences). This exploratory study was based on a semistructured interview script, produced from the literature review, so that the interviewees could express their opinions with freedom of time and words. The interviewee's thoughts and discourse could, however, be guided by the pre-defined questions in order to obtain the information necessary to the first study's goals. To this end, the interview is a privileged instrument for collecting information because it allows us to collect a great amount and varied information that would otherwise be impossible to access – for instance, through a survey. The interview is characterized by a direct contact between the interviewer and the interviewee where a true exchange is established, and the interviewee expresses his/her perceptions, interpretations and experiences and the researcher facilitates this expression, prevents it from straying from the goal and allows the interviewee to access a high degree of authenticity and depth (Quivy & Campenhoudt, 1998).

This approach is quite complete in that it provides comparable and deeply understandable answers allowing for a more systematic treatment of the data (Reis, 2010). The analysis of a qualitative analysis, based on inductive reasoning and on the rigorous description of phenomena, has at its foundation exploratory research (Leininger, 1984; Silverman, 2006).

The qualitative approach allowed to understand the perception of employees about the potential consequences of pet-friendly practices on employees (Fraser & Gondim, 2004). That is, the central interest was in how (or based on what?) managers attribute meanings to pet-friendly practices (Fortin, 2000). This research methodology implies specific methods of analysis (Miles & Huberman, 1994): (a) transformation of the collected data into text; (b) coding and annotation of reflections in the transcribed data; (c) classifying the data into categories patterns, relationships, and similarities or disparities; (d) progressive elaboration of a set of generalizations that involve the consistencies found found throughout the analysis of the interviews; and (e) the identified patterns considered in light of these generalizations and the literature review.

Participants and procedure

Given the nature and objectives of the research, semi-structured interviews were chosen, since it is "certain to obtain comparable data among the various subjects" (Bogdan and Biklen, 1994, p. 135) and, to this end, the interview scripts were built to interview managers and understand their perceptions about pet-friendly practices. This script had pre-defined topics of interest to the research and were developed in order to get a better understanding of their perceptions, with the purpose of deepening aspects related to the study's goal. Since the interview was semi-structured, the interviewer was aware of all the topics on which s/he aimed to obtain reactions from the interviewee. A guideline was fixed for the beginning of the interview. The script had underlying objectives but allowed some flexibility to conduct the interview.

In this study, the interviewees were previously contacted via email to ensure their availability to participate in the study, and to explain the reasons for having been chosen to be interviewed. The general objectives of the study were also mentioned, as well as the importance of their participation in it. After agreeing to participate in the interview, anonymity was guaranteed. At the beginning of the interview, they were briefly informed of the purpose and assured that what will be said in the interview will be treated confidentially. Further, permission to record the interview was asked prior to its conduction. Bogdan and Biklen (1994) referred that there are great advantages in recording interviews, especially when they are very long. In this study, we chose to record the interviews in order to avoid taking notes during the interview, which could create distraction in the interviewers. The interviews were conducted between July and

September 2022, via Zoom, in order to facilitate the availability of the interviewees. The interviews lasted an average of about 45 minutes and were recorded and, later, their content was transcribed.

Managers who participated were selected by convenience according to their experience in a managerial position and the sample included six managers (N = 6) in Human Resources Management positions (three female) in Portuguese organizations with high responsibilities managerial areas; they were aged between 30 and 55 years and their selection did not consider the sector of activity. The experience of the managers in the Human Resources area varied between three and 20 years.

Data analysis

Content analysis was conducted using MAXQDA, through the creation of categories. Content analysis is a method of qualitative analysis that is important, as it offers the possibility of methodically treating information and testimonies that present a certain degree of depth and complexity. For Quivy and Campenhoudt (1998), only the use of organized and stable methods allows the researcher to elaborate an interpretation that does not take as reference his/her own values and representations that may create bias in the data.

Following the procedures of qualitative research methodology and content analysis, we proceeded to transcribe the interviews in their entirety and coding it by the creation of categories (Miles & Huberman, 1994). The creation of categories was based on the literature review of pet-friendly practices. With these procedures we intended to recognize meanings at the level of similarities and differences and identify a coherence that would allow to organize the information provided by the participants. The grouping of the main ideas referred to in the answers originated a categorical tree about the benefits, disadvantages, and limitations of pet-friendly practices.

The results extracted from the qualitative analysis using Software MAXQDA were explored in two distinct moments: (a) presentation of the content analysis of the interviews with managers and (b) presentation of the general dimensions defined for the feasibility of pet-friendly practices that emerged from this analysis. The interview aimed to clarify how managers perceived pet-friendly practices at work. The analysis done through MAXQDA allowed to obtain five categories: 1) representations of pets; 2) pet-friendly practices; 3) benefits; 4) disadvantages and limitations of implementing the practices; 5) solutions to the limitations.

Pets' representation

On the first point, three managers mentioned that pets were seen as children and that they required a lot of costs (N = 3) and consequently concern, responsibility and caretaking. For instance, they stated: "many people already see their pets as their children" (Manager 4) and "pets are almost like children and being able to take our pet to work makes us feel good and we are not with the worry of how he will be at home and if he is okay" (Manager 3). Still on this point, the relevance of this for the state/government was highlighted, being that all products at this level had a high cost, such as having a vat rate of 23% (N = 1).

It was also mentioned that they have a strong relationship with their animals and cannot be away from them for many hours, meaning an attachment between the animals and the owners (N=2). It was also mentioned that having animals means spending part of the monthly income, treating them as if they were children and thus there are associated costs (N=2): "We often don't want to go to the office because we are attached to our animals" (Manager 2).



Figure 2 - Pets' representation

Pet-Friendly Practices

Regarding the second point, nine practices were mentioned. The most mentioned practice was expense allowances such as pet insurance, voucher for veterinarian and hotel (N = 11) (figure 3). When questioned about the topic and the practices they were aware of and which were implemented at their organization, they pointed out examples such as remote work (N = 7), awareness campaigns (N = 6), day of mourning in case of death of the pet (N= 6), pet day at work (N = 5), and the adoption of a mascot (N = 5) and petwalks (in which employees take their pets) (N = 4). Managers emphasized six times the practice of the day of mourning in case of loss of a pet as an example:

"One thing my company does is remote work, and that allows us to be closer to our animals (...) And about the day of mourning, I think it makes perfect sense because I consider that animals are almost like children. I know they're not but I'm really sure that if one day I lose him, I'll be very grateful to have that day off from work" (Manager 1).

"We here in the company are managing to implement the walk with pets, which consists in promoting a team building in which we take a weekend. Because here it happens a lot that they socialize in teams, but only about work and they miss the interpersonal relationships" (Manager 2).



Figure 3 - Practices Pet-Friendly

Benefits

When analyzing the benefits of pet-friendly practices, managers identified two major dimensions, one related to work and organizational-related benefits and another related to personal-related benefits. In the dimension of work and organizational benefits, it included four sub-dimensions, namely productivity (N = 11), work engagement (N = 3), retention (N = 2) and organizational identification (N = 1). Moreover, the dimension of personal-related benefits included five sub-dimensions, namely: increased happiness and well-being (N = 7), more positive affective reactions during the day (N = 5), working nearby their pets (N = 4), stress reduction (N = 3) and work-life balance (N = 1).

For instance, managers reported that the implementation of these practices could improve the sense of identification with the company's values and ideas, employees' involvement, and engagement. Further, managers emphasized that pet-friendly practices could promote employee retention, because when employees feel happy at work, retention increases. It was also cited that pet-friendly practices contributed to work-life balance. Finally, managers considered, in general, that pet-friendly practices allowed to be closer to our pets by taking more breaks in the case of remote work, which helped to relieve occupational stress. Below I present some excerpts from what was referred to above:

"I had a friend who was going through a tough time and her pets were her comfort to get through this time and so she couldn't stay away from them for long (...) our CEO ended up implementing some pet-friendly practices because he saw many benefits for employee productivity" (Manager 4). "These practices bring a feeling of satisfaction to the employees, because everything that is the company's involvement for the good of the community brings a positive return for the employee because he feels that his responsibility as a company employee goes beyond his mandatory duties (...) we know that these practices all together contribute to a very positive outcome" (Manager 5). "Companies with pet-friendly practices retain 90% of their employees" (Manager 3).



Figure 4 - Benefits

Limitations

In the fourth point, 11 disadvantages of pet-friendly practices were described. All managers mentioned disadvantages, agreeing that these measures were still little known in Portugal and that their implementation presented several limitations, mainly due to the closed mind of the Portuguese population (N = 5) and due to people who do not like animals or do not have them and as such do not fully understand (N = 2):

"I think that one of the biggest problems is skepticism. In Portugal, I think that the big fight we are going to have will be skepticism and resistance. We see these practices implemented in the US and in Brazil, but here it seems that the ideas arrive later. It is something that is fought to become intrinsic in society and I believe that these are the main obstacles" (Manager 5). Manager 2 also confirmed that "we are facing a very backward and conservative population".

Following the most mentioned practice ("pets in the workplace"), the most mentioned limitation was allergies and phobias, pointing out as the main obstacle to the implementation of this practice (N = 7). All managers mentioned that besides the difficulty that may exist to implement these practices, these also had an associated cost that would impact the organizational budget, and not all were financially prepared for this cost (N = 5), as mentioned by manager 5 and 6, respectively: "*The only less positive point is the higher cost that we now have*" and "*When we talk about well-being, we must also think about the financial aspect*". That said, this implementation would be easier if the organizational budget were higher, and managers open to take risks and test these measures: "*The main factor that weighed on this was the financial resources that were still not positive, because fortunately we have some financial health that allowed us to work on these practices and execute what are our dreams and these issues that are not the obligation of any company, but that should be a concern within what is possible to act*" (Manager 5).

An important question was also presented regarding the perception of inequality towards people who cannot take advantage of pet-friendly practices because they do not have pets (N=3): "*Normally, when we implement a practice, we want everybody to be able to benefit from it, and this is also a problem. We would have to identify the people who have animals* (Manager 1).

Another limitation pointed out was the age factor (N=4), as older people are not as empathetic to these practices and end up not being as receptive to their implementation in companies, which may be related to their mindset: "*I think the mentality is also associated with the age factor. The younger generation are more sympathetic than the older ones. As we in the company are a very young generation, the obstacles would not be on the side of the employees. There are some who will not care and understand, maybe the older ones in the organization, but the younger ones, probably most of them will value and understand. The mentality is associated with the age group factor*" (Manager 2). Finally, support from managers was also highlighted as an important factor (N=5). Managers who hold much of the decision making in their hands, if they are not aware of employees' problems, cannot find solutions. In this sense, managers who are more attentive and closer to employees have a better perception of their well-being and thus can act or implement measures to combat the issues.



Figure 5 - Limitations

Solutions

It was also asked which solutions they considered to exist to overcome the obstacles and problems mentioned before. Remote work was highlighted as a way to allow people to be closer to their pets, and consequently to decrease the concern of leaving them alone for many hours (N = 9). Besides this, it was stated that to fight the population's conservative mindset, one should invest in the information dissemination and awareness campaigns (N = 4): "*I think it is important that the subject is talked about among employees in an informal context*" (manager 2) and "*besides this, we could implement an awareness campaign on the subject. We should always take advantage of these situations and raise or invent something voluntary to raise awareness*" (Manager 1). Finally, regarding the implementation process, when they were asked how they would do or did it in the case of implementation of these practices, they answered that first of all it should be important to diagnose the employees' perception about the potential implementation of pet-friendly practices (N = 8). They emphasized that this initial diagnostic was important to avoid any kind of revolt and discontent and to involve them in the process; for instance, manager 5 stated: "*But I would start by making a diagnosis in which I would collect the perspective of employees to understand if they feel comfortable with these pet-friendly practices or with which pet-friendly practices they feel more comfortable"* and manager 4: "*but for that there has to be a diagnosis through a questionnaire that we give to the employees*".



Figure 6 - Solutions

Brief summary of results

Summarizing the qualitative analysis, a total of five categories were obtained: pet's representation, pet-friendly, benefits, limitations and solutions. From these categories, 30 subcategories were created, as it is possible to illustrate in the image.

In the first category "pets' representation", three subcategories are identified in which their image as "children" is the most identified category. In the second category "pet friendly practices ", nine subcategories are identified and the most mentioned one is having help with expenses (such as vouchers for veterinarians and hotels). The category "benefits" includes two main dimensions, one related to organizational benefits, and

another related to personal advantages. In the organizational benefits, the most identified one is increases in productivity, and in the personal advantages, managers highlight that pet-friendly practices lead undoubtedly to happier employees. Limitations includes a total of 11 subcategories, in which the most mentioned is the potential existing of employees with allergies and phobias (in the case of leaving pets to the workplace). The second most mentioned was the age factor and the support from managers. Finally, in the "solutions" category, five subcategories are identified, and the most mentioned solution is remote work.

In conclusion, it is possible to verify that limitations and pet-friendly practices are the most identified categories, followed by benefits, solutions and pets' representation. With this, it can be concluded that, when addressing the topic throughout the interview, managers mention the pet-friendly practices they are aware of and the reasons for the lack of implementation of them. However, they also emphasize some of the benefits that are inherent to them.

The following figures summarize the results of the qualitative analysis.

Lista de Códigos	Manager 6	Manager 5	Manager 4	Manager 3	Manager 2	Manager 1	SOMA
V 💽 Solutions							0
More investigation							1
💽 Diagnosis of employee attitudes/po				-		•	8
${igodot}_{igodot}$ Change the structure of the office (p		-					4
☑ Remote work						- +	9
Promoting/sharing information info					-		4
 Pets' representation 							0
C Attachment to pet					•	- +	2
Q23% VAT in the animal sector				•			1
💽 are seen as "children"				•		- +	3
Costs					•	- +	2
V Q Limitations							0
• Office structure (pets at work)				•			3
💽 State/government				•			1
Health and safety issues							1
Allergies and phobias	-	-		-	-		7
Q Age factor		-					4
💽 support from management	-			-	-		5
💽 People who don't like animals						•	2
Iack of knowledge about PPF							2
Lack of open-mindedness in society					-	+	5
☑ Associated Costs				-		+	5
☑ Perception of inequality (for those v				+			3

Figure 7 - List of categories

Lista de Códigos	Manager 6	Manager 5	Manager 4	Manager 3	Manager 2	Manager 1	SOMA
✓ ● Benefits							0
Reduces stress							3
Work engagement							3
Organizational identification							1
Employee retention							2
💽 Work-life balance							1
Affective reactions							5
💽 Happiness				-		- +	7
Productivity/performance							11
💽 Being close				-		- +	4
V Contractices Pet-Friendly							0
eas at work							2
Adoption of a mascot			-		-		5
either the set of t			-				3
Oay of mourning/sickness	-				-	- +	8
Pet day at work						- +	5
Expense Allowances (e.g., insurance,						•	11
💽 Awareness Campaign						•	7
💽 Remote work	-		-			+	6
∑ SOMA	15	16	25	47	27	26	156

Figure 8 - Graph of categories



Pet-friendly practices in companies' strategy: a look from the perspective of managers and employees



Part III - Quantitative study

Quantitative research is a systematic process of collecting observable and quantifiable observable, based on the observation of objective facts, phenomena, and events that exist independently of the researcher (Freixo, 2011). The aim of quantitative research is to quantify data and generalize the results of the sample to the target population (Malhotra, 2004). This method considers that data is quantifiable and can be translated into numbers to be classified and analyzed usually using statistical methods (Reis, 2010).

According to the proposed research hypotheses and field of application, it was imperative to use a quantitative research method in order to test them against observation data. The research method considered most appropriate for this study was the questionnaire survey as we had access to validated surveys to evaluate the variables under study. The questionnaire is an instrument that translates the study's goals with measurable variables and helps to organize, standardize, and control the data so that the information can be collected in a rigorous manner (Fortin, 2009). It also allows for eventual confirmation or disconfirmation of the proposed hypotheses (Freixo, 2011).

Questionnaires can measure both objective and subjective information. Objective measures are related to facts, individual's characteristics, their knowledge and behaviors. Subjective measures refer to attitudes, that is, to what people think, feel, the judgments they make and comprise measures of opinion, satisfaction, perception, values and behavioral intentions (Freixo, 2011).

As for the content of the questions, they could be divided between those that focused on facts (all the information held by the participants that was likely to be known through a form other than a survey) and opinion questions which, having a more subjective nature, addresses opinions, attitudes, beliefs, preferences, etc. Questions can be closed questions, in which participants have to choose their answers between two or more options, and open questions in which participants can answer using their own vocabulary providing details and making comments, thus allowing for more precise and in-depth investigations, although presenting greater difficulties in statistical treatment (Freixo, 2011).

If it is not possible to survey all members of the universe, one resorts to techniques that allow the construction of a sample of that same universe. This small representation of the research universe, if well-constructed, can replace the universe under analysis and is, in many cases, the only way to know it, if not in a fully secure manner, at least with reasonable security (Costa et al., 2011).

To select the sample the non-probabilistic method using a convenience sample was used. The sample was by convenience because it was taken as sample the elements of the population with internet access, available to receive the questionnaire link (through social networks) and access the site to respond via internet. For Malhotra (2004), the use of social networks also allowed the use of the snowball method, in that the respondents were asked to share the questionnaire with other potential respondents. Since a nonprobability type of sample was used, it was intended to obtain as many responses as possible in order to increase the representativeness of the sample and the safety of the statistical constructs.

Within the scope of this study, the hypotheses were tested with 378 employees from diverse occupational sectors in Portugal. The questionnaire was applied online. Social networks were used to maximize the response rate. This quantitative research of the study took place in five stages: (1) construction and design of the questionnaire; (2) pre-testing of the questionnaire (in order to identify inconsistency or complexity in the questions, ambiguity in the language used, superfluous questions, and to adjust the size of the questionnaire); (3) procedures for mailing and follow-up of the questionnaire; (4) data collection and processing; (5) and analysis of the results.

Sample and procedure

The sample was composed of a total of 378 participants, of which 95% were female, aged between 18 and 74 years (M = 42.22; SD = 12.04). Regarding marital status, 30.1% were single, 53.8% were married or living a nonmarital partnership, 14% were divorced and 2.1% were widowed. Most participants (36.4%) had a bachelor's degree, followed by a master's degree (29.3%) and participants with a secondary education (25.1%). Overall, 27.4% were in a hybrid regime, 52.2% in a full face-to-face regime and 8.4% were completely in remote work.

Regarding their pets, 7.4% mentioned not having pets, 84.4% had pets and 8.2% answered that they did not have pets but have had them in the past. About 84.5% answered
having an average of 2.4 pets (SD = 2.35). Overall, 92.7% had dogs, followed by cats (30.9%).

Respondents were thoroughly informed about the nature and study's goal; they were also informed about the procedures and confidentiality and anonymity of the data was warranted. Adequate information was provided about the demands that the project would place on them in terms of time and activities required from the respondents, as well as disclosure of confidential information. Respondents were also informed that they were free to participate or to decline to participate or to withdraw from the research at any time. Since the questionnaires were shared online (via email and the researcher's social networks), the above-mentioned information was provided in the covering letter of the questionnaire. Therefore, if the respondent completed and forwarded the questionnaire to the researcher, it was assumed that informed consent was given.

Measures

Pet-friendly practices

We used nine examples of pet-friendly practices (identified in the previous study) to measure it (e.g., "remote work", "mourning days in case of death of the animal"). Participants responded on a binary answer ("yes" and "no"). The Cronbach's alpha was 0.89.

Subjective well-being

Subjective well-being was measured with the short form of the satisfaction with life scale (Kjell, & Diener, 2021). It included three items, such as "Today, I felt that my life is getting closer to my ideals". Participants rated it on a five-point Likert scale ranging from *'strongly disagree'* (1) to *'strongly agree'* (5). The Cronbach's alpha was 0.92.

Work engagement

Work engagement was assessed with the three item Ultra-Short Work Engagement Scale (Schaufeli et al., 2017) (e.g., "I have been feeling full of energy"). It was rated on a 5-

point Likert scale that ranged from 1 - never to 5 - always. The Cronbach's alpha was 0.88.

Basic psychological needs

We the measured the three dimensions of psychological needs: autonomy, relatedness and competence, based on work-related basic need satisfaction (Ilardiet al., 1993; Broeck et al., 2010). It included two items per dimension: autonomy (e.g., "Today, I felt I could pretty much be myself at work"), relatedness (e.g., "Today, I felt people at work care about me") and competence (e.g., "Today, I felt competent and capable"). Participants rated on a five-point Likert scale ranging from "not at all" (1) to "extremely" (5). The Cronbach's alpha ranged from 0.84 to 0.87.

Control variables

We used participants' sex and age as controls. We used sex as a control because some studies have shown that women tend to be more sensitive and empathetic to animals than men (Graça & Milfont, 2018). Hence, sex differences could influence both mediators and the criterion variables. Furthermore, age could also account for influences on wellbeing and work engagement, as there have been identified differences in the way older and younger experience affect and their subsequent levels of well-being (Livingstone & Isaacowitz, 2018).

Data analysis

In our mediating model (see Figure 1), there were three types of variables: (1) predictor (pet-friendly practices); (2) two criterion variables (i.e., work engagement and wellbeing); and (3) three mediators (psychological need: competence, autonomy and relatedness). SPSS 28.0 and the software JASP (version 0.14.1) were used to test the proposed research models. First, the multivariable normality test was done. Second, descriptive analysis was conducted to calculate the mean and standard deviation for each variable. Third, correlational analyses were performed to examine whether pet-friendly practices were associated with the mediators and the criterion variables. Fourth, the measurement model's goodness of fit was evaluated. In this regard, we found that the Root Mean Square Error of Approximation (RMSEA) < 0.08, Standardized Root Mean Squared Residual (SRMR) < 0.08, Comparative Fit Index (CFI) > 0.90, and Tucker-Lewis Index (TLI) > 0.90 evidenced a good fit (Kline, 2015).

Results

Common method bias and multicollinearity issues

Although we have followed some recommended procedures to reduce the potential common method bias - i.e., using closed-ended questions mixed in the survey (e.g., "I like ice-creams") and resorting to previously validated surveys to assess the variables under study - it cannot be completely avoided (Podsakoff et al., 2003). Hence, to understand its presence in the study we followed some recommendations (Podsakoff et al., 2003).

First, we performed Harman's single factor test to check for common method bias. The findings showed that the first factor only accounted for 35.91% of the total explained variance; hence, the common method bias was not a serious issue.

Second, as Kock (2015) suggested, we also performed a full collinearity evaluation test to check for the potential common method bias. The results demonstrated that all the variance inflation factor values ranged from 1.04 to 2.63; because the values were less than the cut-off point of 3.33, multicollinearity concern was not a severe issue in this study.

At last, we performed four confirmatory factor analyses (CFA) to confirm the independence of the variables under study. To assess the adequacy of the model and compare it with other reasonable alternative models, we analyzed diverse fit indices (Hair et al., 2010), namely CFI, TLI, SRMR, and RMSEA. Model 1 was the hypothesized six-factor model comprising separate scales for pet-friendly practices, competence, autonomy, relatedness needs, work engagement, and well-being. Model 2 was a three-factor model where work engagement and well-being were combined into a unique factor, plus the three psychological needs were loaded onto one factor and another one for pet-friendly practices. Model 3 was a two-factor model where work engagement, well-being, and the three psychological needs were combined into a single factor. Model 4 was a one-

factor solution in which all items were loaded onto a single factor. Table 1 shows that the six-factor model (Model 1) provided the best fit for the data ($\chi 2/df = 1.51$, p < 0.001, CFI = 0.99, TLI = 0.9, SRMR = 0.06, and RMSEA = 0.04 CI 95% [0.03, 0.05]) (see Figure 2), and all other alternative models evidenced a poorer fit. These results together with the Cronbach alpha reliability scores across all the measurement scales evidenced the discriminant and convergent validity of the study; hence, we proceeded with the hypotheses testing.

Models	χ2	df	CFI	TLI	RMSEA	SRMR
Model 1	235.500	155	0.99	0.99	0.04	0.06
Model 2	749.717	167	0.98	0.98	0.11	0.08
Model 3	1,520.475	169	0.97	0.97	0.16	0.11
Model 4	5,224.882	170	0.88	0.87	0.31	0.31

Table 1- Confirmatory factor analysis results

Figure 9 - Confirmatory factor analysis model plot



Descriptive statistics

Table 2 shows the correlations between the variables as well as their mean and standard deviation values. The results indicated that all the variables were significantly and positively correlated with each other, except for the relationship between pet-friendly practices and the need for autonomy.

 Table 2 - Descriptive statistics, correlations and reabilities

Variable	М	SD	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
1. PFP	1.51 ¹	0.78	(0.89)						
2. Autonomy needs	3.821	1.10	0.09	(0.86)					
3. Relatedness needs	3.95 ¹	1.10	0.17**	0.62**	(0.87)				
4. Competence needs	3.781	1.03	0.13*	0.71**	0.60**	(0.84)			
5. Work engagement	3.18 ¹	1.04	0.19**	0.50**	0.57**	0.60**	* (0.88))	
6. Well-being	3.26 ¹	1.04	0.12*	0.40**	0.47**	0.44**	* 0.69*	*(0.9	2)
7. Age	42.11	12.04	0.07	0.01	-0.03	0.07	0.03	-0.0	4
8. Sex	-	-	-0.03	0.105	0.08	0.08	0.13*	0.12	

Note. N = 379; *p < 0.05 ** p < 0.001.

¹Scale ranging from 1 to 5.² Sex codes: 1 – female; 2 – male. *Cronbach* alfas are in brackets. PFP = Pet-friendly practices.

Hypotheses testing

The structural equation model fitted the data well: $\chi 2_{(313)} = 1.39$, df = 35, p < 0.001, *CFI* = 0.99, *TLI* = 0.99, *RMSEA* = 0.04, 90% *CI* [0.09;0.16]), *SRMR* = 0.03. The standardized path coefficients among the variables are presented in Figure 3.

First, the tests of indirect effects indicated that the need for competence and relatedness significantly mediated the relationship between pet-friendly practices and work engagement (β = 0.06; p < 0.01; 95%CI [0.02;0.13]; β = 0.03; p < 0.01; 95%CI

[0.03;0.13], respectively). The findings showed that the need for autonomy did not mediate the relationship between pet-friendly practices and work engagement (β = 0.01; p > 0.05; 95%CI [-0.00; 0.05]). The overall model explained 44% of the variance in work engagement (R^2 = 0.44). Hence, hypothesis 1a did not receive support; however, hypotheses 1b and 1c were supported by the data.

Second, the results evidenced similar patterns for well-being. The need for autonomy did not mediate the relationship between pet-friendly practices and well-being $(\beta = 0.01; p > 0.05; 95\% CI$ [-0.00; 0.05]). On the oppositive, the results showed that both psychological needs (competence and relatedness) mediated the relationship between pet-friendly practices and well-being $(\beta = 0.04; p < 0.05; 95\% CI$ [0.01; 0.10]; $\beta = 0.07; p < 0.01; 95\% CI$ [0.03; 0.14], respectively). The overall model explained 27% of the variance in work engagement (R²= 0.27). Hence, while hypothesis 2a did not receive support, hypotheses 2b and 2c received support from the data.



Figure 10 - The path estimates of the proposed mediation model

Indirect ef	ffects		Estimate	Р	CI 95% LLCI	ULCI
PFP -	→ NEED_AUT	\rightarrow Work engagement	0.003	0.57	-0.00	0.03
PFP -	→ NEED_REL	\rightarrow Work engagement	0.051**	0.001	0.02	0.10
PFP -	→ NEED_COMP	\rightarrow Work engagement	0.048*	0.02	0.01	0.11
PFP -	→ NEED_AUT	\rightarrow Well-being	0.004	0.48	-0.00	0.03
PFP -	→ NEED_REL	\rightarrow Well-being	0.050**	0.001	0.02	0.10
PFP -	→ NEED_COMP	\rightarrow Well-being	0.027*	0.04	0.01	0.08
Total indir	rect effects					
$PFP \rightarrow$	Work engagement		0.102**	0.001	0.03	0.18
$PFP \rightarrow$	Well-being		0.082**	0.001	0.03	0.14
Direct effe	cts					
$PFP \rightarrow$	Work engagement		0.086*	0.05	0.00	0.178
$PFP \rightarrow$	Well-being		0.042	0.40	-0.061	0.147
Total effec	ts					
$PFP \rightarrow$	Work engagement		0.188**	< .001	0.09	0.31
$PFP \rightarrow$	Well-being		0.124*	0.02	0.02	0.25

Table 3 - The mediation model total, direct and indirect effects

Note. N = 379; *p < 0.05 ** p < 0.001. PFP = pet-friendly practices.

Discussion

The topic of this study was chosen, taking into account some stories heard among friends and family members, as well as some news and issues addressed in scientific papers (although scarce). In fact, it is possible to realize that there are still not many petfriendly organizations, nor many ones that address or are interested in the topic. Considering the importance that pets have in Portugal; it is relevant to explore and understand the reasons for the lack of studies about pet-friendly organizations.

This research answers the call for more studies on the impact of pet-friendly practices on employees' outcomes (i.e., well-being and work engagement) (Kelemen et al., 2020). Two studies, an exploratory and a correlational one, evidence specific categories of pet-friendly practices that appear to be relevant to employees' well-being. Further, the second study adopts a social exchange and self-determination perspective to test whether pet-friendly practices may help employees satisfy their basic psychological

needs (namely, autonomy, relatedness, and competence) and, as a result, enhance their levels of both work engagement and well-being.

Overall, the findings from the first study evidence that pet-friendly practices appear to be an unknown topic among managers as these appear to assume that pet-friendly practices are only resorted to taking the pet to the organizational facilities. However, managers also consider that even though Portugal has a conservative culture with closeminded employees, pet-friendly practices may have benefits among those who own and have strong bonds with their pets. The findings from the second study evidence the positive effect of pet-friendly practices on both work engagement and well-being through the satisfaction of the needs for relatedness and competence.

Theoretical implications

First, from the managers' perspective, the findings show that although they are all familiar with the topic, there are still many doubts and uncertainties about pet-friendly practices and their potential benefits. First, their main assumption is that pet-friendly practices are associated with taking the pet to the workplace; they also emphasize that this particular practice is complex due to the structure and organization of the office and also consider all employees who may have phobias or allergies or even who may not agree or dislike.

It is also possible to verify that managers believe that pet-friendly practices can contribute positively to several factors, namely productivity, reduced stress and anxiety, improved work engagement, and identification with the organization's values. They state that in Portugal, these measures must be implemented gradually since the country has a conservative culture with a closed mind towards new issues and practices. However, they recognize that pets increasingly play an important role in people's lives, and it is necessary to create measures that include them, even at work. Indeed, a pet, which is considered a child to many people and a family member, who stays home alone during the workday can be a reason for deconcentrating and creating anxiety at work (Junça-Silva, 2023). This is consistent with empirical findings. A study conducted by Rossbach and Wilson (1992) showed that pets directly contribute to decrease absenteeism and turnover, increase productivity, and lower medical, legal, and insurance costs, which are all outcomes of interest to organizations. People are happier and more relaxed in the presence of a pet (Kelemen et al., 2020). In another study, pet owners reported lower stress during the day when they were close to their pets, and throughout the day an increase in stress and anxiety was not felt as it was normally felt on a regular working day because the owners did not feel the need to rush at home to take care of them (Foreman et al., 2019). The study concluded that, at the end of the day, pet owners who went to work and left their pets at home experienced significantly more stress than their coworkers (Barker et al., 2012).

Although there are benefits, there are also some limitations and disadvantages related to pet-friendly practices. Firstly, the financial budget of each organization has to be considered, as these measures require an initial investment that will impact financial management. Although there is a possible long-term return (in terms of productivity and reduced absenteeism and turnover), it is necessary that the organization is financially stable to implement all the measures strategically and progressively.

Moreover, it is essential to consider the perspective of all employees when thinking about implementing new measures in order to avoid the opposite effect. Consistently, Geil (2017) also highlights that despite the benefits associated with pet-friendly practices, not all employees are "pet persons". Therefore, company decision-makers should be aware of the potential impact of pet-friendly measures on company efficiency. Plus, all employees should be aware of new initiatives and feel involved in the process. The measures can have an unequal effect on people who do not have pets, and this is a factor that should be considered in the early stages of the process. Allergies and phobias are also important limitations in the case of the practice of taking pets to the workplace. However, this was not highlighted in the interviews.

Second, the findings show that the need for autonomy does not mediate the relationship between pet-friendly practices and both work engagement and well-being. That is, pet-friendly practices although positively influence work engagement and well-being, it does not influence both indicators through the need for autonomy. This may be related to the fact that the instrument measured different kinds of pet-friendly practices that ranged from pet insurance to telework or taking the pet to work. The inclusion of the

different pet-friendly practices may have biased the mediating model. Furthermore, a simple mediation model considering, for instance, telework as a predictor of work engagement via satisfaction of autonomy needs is significant (indirect effect: 0.18, SE = 0.06, IC 95% [0.06, 0.31]) or predicting well-being (indirect effect: 0.14, SE = 0.05, IC 95% [0.05, 0.25]). The same patterns occur for the practice of taking the pet to work (work engagement: indirect effect: 0.15, SE = 0.07, IC 95% [0.01, 0.29]; well-being: indirect effect: 0.12, SE = 0.06, IC 95% [0.01, 0.24]). Thus, pet-friendly practices that are related to being nearby the pet while working (either by teleworking or taking the pet to work) also appear to satisfy the need for autonomy among employees which, in turn, is associated with increased levels of feeling vigorous, being dedicated and immersed on the work tasks, and at the same time increased well-being levels. Some studies have already reported consistent findings (e.g., Junça-Silva, 2022). For instance, in a dailydiary study, Junça-Silva (2022) evidenced that pet owners who were working from home and had the opportunity to interact with their pets during the working day had increased levels of both work engagement and performance when compared to the days in which they were working far from their pets. Furthermore, Sousa et al. (2022) in an experimental study showed that the presence of animals increased the perception of social responsibility and employee organizational commitment.

Notwithstanding, pet-friendly practices positively influence work engagement and well-being through the satisfaction of both competence and relatedness needs. For instance, when working remotely or when employees who own pets take these to work, they may benefit from working nearby them; further, they do not have to be worried about their pets being home alone for long hours which makes them more focused on the work, and feeling more competent and confident, and in turn leads to increased levels of both work engagement and well-being. Other studies have shown that employees that are not worried about pets being at home all day unsupervised experience less stress (e.g., Pina-Cunha et al., 2019). Studies have shown that stress is higher in those who do not own a pet (Wells, 2019; Wells & Perrine, 2001). With respect to productivity, allowing pets to be at work (such as in the case of remote work or workplace facilities) can also increase productivity, as employees may miss fewer sick days, adding the fact that they are accompanied by their furry friend (Cryer et al., 2021), performing better without the stress of worrying about pets at home (Foreman et al. 2017; 2019).

From a social exchange perspective, it is likely that by being allowed to work from home, pet owners feel a sense of duty and gratitude to their organization, which consequently can lead to positive outcomes, such as feeling vigorous, dedicated, and absorbed in work (Junça-Silva et al., 2022; Wagner & Pina-Cunha, 2021). Further, working in an organization with pet-friendly practices – and not only including telework or taking the pet to work but also other pet-friendly practices, such as a pet-friendly culture or having the day to take the pet to the veterinary, among others – that share similar values with employees will likely to make these (particularly pet owners) more connected to the organization and satisfying their need for relatedness which, in turn, may create happy and engaged employees. For instance, Grandin and Johnson (2005) stated that the "strong psychological and emotional attachment to, together with the positive interactions with animals, forms a special bond that improves human quality of life emotionally, psychologically, physically, and spiritually" (p. 22).

In this line, studies show that pet ownership, human-animal interactions, and the human-animal bond per se have social and individual benefits (e.g., Kelemen et al., 2020; Sousa et al., 2022). In terms of physical and psychological health, studies demonstrate that pet owners have a reduced risk of cardiovascular disease and fewer sick days (Wagner & Pina-cunha, 2021). Pets' behaviors dispel laughter, promote humor and entertainment, reduce depression and contribute to long-term well-being (Serpell, 2011). Pet ownership also provides social support since they are conceptualized as emotional therapists (Friedman & Krause-Parello, 2018). The support received from pets can encourage humans to have more social interactions with other humans (Friedmann et al., 2011). Beyond this, Barker (2005) supported that pet-friendly workplaces are indicators that organizations value and worry about their employees' well-being. Furthermore, when an employee needs to choose between a pet-friendly organization and a traditional one, candidates (with pet-friendly values or with pets) tend to choose the first (Barker, 2005; Barker et al., 2012; Linacre, 2016; Wilkin et al., 2016).

To sum up, there is a need to clarify what are pet-friendly practices as managers appear to limit it to take the pet to work, even though recognize their potential benefits (for instance, well-being). Plus, pet-friendly practices indeed affect both well-being and work engagement as they satisfy employees' need for relatedness and competence.

Contributions and recommendations

As time goes by, the interest of organizations in being pet-friendly workplaces tends to increase and it is, therefore, important to provide recommendations to managers and HR professionals. This study contributes to this direction. First, it is necessary to understand that there are different forms of pet-friendliness, and organizations can implement from simpler to more complex practices. Organizations that are hesitant to become pet-friendly should start with simple measures and gradually adopt more complex ones. The main concern is to consider the needs of the workplace and employees. Not all pet-friendly practices are aimed at bringing the pet to the workplace. For instance, organizations can implement different pet-friendly measures, from simple options to more complex actions. Simple measures include offering employees' discounts for pet services, veterinary health care coverage, such as pet insurance, or work flexibility (such as remote work). Another option is pet bereavement days in case employees need to bereave a pet's death. More challenging options to implement include allowing the opportunity for employees to bring their pets to work and offering on-site perks such as walking services, pet daycare, outdoor enclosures, and grooming services (Wilkin et al., 2016). The implementation of these measures is expected to be gradual.

The next recommendation is to include the workers in the implementation process. First of all, it is necessary to conduct employee surveys or even hold meetings with everyone to discuss the topic and analyze everyone's perspective. Organizations should frequently check employees' attitudes toward existing policies regarding pets to ensure fair treatment. Organizations may need to reassess their pet-friendly approach when hiring new employees to make sure that they fit with the culture and values.

Senior (2003) argued that stress levels among employees are increasingly higher and there is a growing recognition of the importance of managing psychosocial risks to limit healthcare costs and improve organizational productivity and that promoting mental health and enhancing employees' psychological well-being and resilience should become key features of the modern workplace. In order to improve employee performance and, consequently, organizational productivity, employers should promote both individual and healthier work environments, and pet-friendly practices are one example of measures that can be implemented in this direction.

Pet-friendly practices should be formally and regularly evaluated to determine the success of the initiative, provide evidence of their impact, and improve the program so that future efforts are implemented more effectively. It can be helpful to compare the policies and procedures of similar organizations that have successfully instituted pet-friendly cultures.

Limitations and Future Research Directions

First, regarding the second study, 387 participants were eventually reached due to the help of social media. Because the questionnaire was shared in some animal groups, the respondents turned out to be largely animal lovers. Although the distribution is homogeneous, it would be even better if the groups were closer in terms of numbers. Plus, the fact that it was available to anyone from anywhere is also a strength of the study. It is not specific in terms of location, gender, race, or culture, so it has a broader sample of individuals. Second, the use of self-reported measures together with a cross-sectional design may create the common method bias (Podsakoff et al., 2012). However, some procedures (such as, the different confirmatory factor analysis, the reliability analysis and the Harman's single factor analysis) show that the common method bias is not a severe issue in the study. Yet, the study relies on a cross-sectional design which may create some bias in results' interpretation as, for instance, well-being and work engagement appear to fluctuate over time (Junça-Silva, 2022); thereby, future studies should consider alternative designs, such as, daily diary studies, to test the model.

Future studies should continue to investigate the impact that pet-friendly practices have on employee well-being and at organizational levels, observing their long-term effects and not just based on perceptions. Experimental studies are essential. For instance, implementing these practices in organizations to verify their effects on the organization, and evaluating the differences in terms of satisfaction, productivity, well-being, motivation, and stress reduction should be developed.

It is still important to explore the disadvantages of the practices and possible practical solutions to them. As it is still an embryonic issue, research should be further explored to provide all the information for designing practical recommendations for organizations.

Finally, research has not directly measured the impact that pet-friendly practices have on productivity levels. In the study by Barker et al. (2012) when asked about perceptions of productivity levels, most people (60%) stated that the presence of pets had a neutral impact, about 20% reported that they were detrimental to productivity and 20% reported that they were helpful. Since perceptions are mixed, it is unclear whether pets actually help productivity at work.

Conclusions

Increasingly, organizations are looking for new and innovative ways to attract and retain talent, being concerned with engaged employees and enhancing performance and job satisfaction. This study allows us to conclude that pets are important in people's lives, are considered family members, and increase well-being. Thus, pet-friendly practices present more advantages than disadvantages, and organizations should invest in practices that involve flexible working hours (remote work), subsidies (veterinarian, hotel, and pet insurance), and adoption of a pet mascot or pet day, thus contributing to an increase in well-being, and work engagement, and motivating their human resources. The fact that Portugal is still an unfamiliar country with this topic is related to the conservative mentality of society and the lack of approach and sensitivity because the topic is little discussed in the informal and business context. Besides this, the financial factor has a great weight in the implementation of this strategy. Adding this, the current study also shows that managers must have an impartial attitude because pet-friendly practices also cause more varied reactions in the organization, and in this sense, there must be a wellstructured and thought-out implementation strategy, so as not to create a perception of inequality among employees. However, it is possible to conclude that managers and workers still do not know in depth about the topic and end up associating it only with the practice of taking pets to the workplace when it is addressed. The results suggest that is essential to create awareness campaigns and moments of discussion in order to make known all the different practices that can be implemented, without having to start with the most complex (animals in the workplace).

As the representation of animals is a topic of great discussion today, this research also analyzes the potential impact that pet-friendly practices have on well-being indicators via the satisfaction of psychological needs. The findings show that pet-friendly practices indeed affect employees' well-being and work engagement as they satisfy employees' needs for competence and relatedness.

Finally, pet-friendly practices are seen as an important factor in the lives of employees. As more studies and research on the subject are presented, demonstrating all the benefits of these practices, companies will gain more confidence in starting the implementation process.

References

- 1. Allen, K. (2002). Cardiovascular Reactivity and the Presence of Pets, Friends, and Spouses: The Truth About Cats and Dogs. Psychosomatic Medicine, 64(5), 727–739. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.psy.0000024236.11538.4
- Allen, K., Shykoff, B.E. and Izzo, J.L. Jr (2001), "Pet ownership, but not ace inhibitor therapy, blunts home blood pressure responses to mental stress", Hypertension, Vol. 38 No. 4, pp. 815-20
- 3. Allen, N. J. & Meyer, J. P. (1990). The measurement and antecedents of affective, continuance and normative commitment to the organization. Journal of Occupational Psychology, 63(1), 1–18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2044-8325.1990.tb00506.x</u>
- 4. Anwar, N., Mahmood, N. H. N., Yusliza, M. Y., Ramayah, T., Faezah, J. N., & Khalid, W. (2020). Green Human Resource Management for organisational citizenship behaviour towards the environment and environmental performance on a university campus. Journal of cleaner production, 256, 120401
- 5. Bakker, A. B., Demerouti, E., & Sanz-Vergel, A. I. (2014). Burnout and work engagement: The JD–R approach. Annu. Rev. Organ. Psychol. Organ. Behav., 1(1), 389-411.
- Barker, R. T. (2005). On the edge or not? Opportunities for interdisciplinary scholars in business communication to focus on the individual and organizational benefits of companion animals in the workplace. The Journal of Business Communication, 42(3), 299-315. doi: 10.1177/0021943605277399
- Barker, R., Knisely, J., Barker, S., Cobb, R. & Schubert, C. (2012). Preliminary investigation of employee's dog presence on stress and organizational perceptions. International Journal of Workplace Health Management, 5 (1), 15 – 30. DOI: 10.1108/17538351211215366
- 8. Barker, Randolph, et al. (2012). Preliminary investigation of employee's dog presence on stress and organizational perceptions. International Journal of Workplace Health Management Vol. 5 No. 1, 2012 pp. 15-30 q Emerald Group Publishing Limited 1753-8351 DOI 10.1108/17538351211215366
- 9. Barker, S. B., & Wolen, A. R. (2008). The Benefits of Human-Companion Animal Interaction A Review. Journal of Veterinary and Medical Education, 35, 487-495. -References - Scientific Research Publishing. (n.d.). Www.scirp.org. Retrieved July 15, 2023, from <u>https://www.scirp.org/(S(czeh2tfqyw2orz553k1w0r45))/reference/ReferencesPapers</u> <u>.aspx?ReferenceID=1326565</u>
- 10. Barker, S. B., & Wolen, A. R. (2008). The benefits of human–companion animal interaction: A review. Journal of veterinary medical education, 35(4), 487-495.
- 11. Becchetti, L., Di Giacomo, S., & Pinnacchio, D. (2005). The impact of Social Responsibility on productivity and effenciency of US listed companies. Paper

presented at The XIII Tor Vergata Financial Conference. Retrieved from https://art.torvergata.it/bitstream/2108/80/1/210.pdf

- Beetz, A., Uvnäs-Moberg, K., Julius, H., & Kotrschal, K. (2012). Psychosocial and Psychophysiological Effects of Human-Animal Interactions: The Possible Role of Oxytocin. Frontiers in Psychology, 3(234), 1-15. <u>http://DOI.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2012.00234</u>
- Bhatnagar, S.B.; Syed, A.A.; Mishra, J.K. (2017). Identifying customer loyalty supporting factors in the retail banking context: An empirical examination. J. Relatsh. Mark. 16, 197–225
- 14. Biswas, Sukanya. (2019). The Benefits of Pets for Human Health. Psychol Behav Sci Int J.; 13(3): 555862. DOI: 10.19080/PBSIJ.2019.13.555862
- 15. Bolstad, C. J., Edwards, G. E., Gardner, A., & Nadorff, M. R. (2021). Pets and a pandemic: An exploratory mixed method analysis of how the COVID-19 pandemic affected dogs, cats, and owners. Human-Animal Interaction Bulletin, (2021).
- 16. Brown, A. D. (2017). Identity work and organizational identification. International Journal of Management Reviews, 19(3), 296-317.
- 17. Bussolari, C., Habarth, J. M., Phillips, S., Katz, R., & Packman, W. (2021). Selfcompassion, social constraints, and psychosocial outcomes in a pet bereavement sample. OMEGA-Journal of Death and Dying, 82(3), 389-408.
- Cardy, R. L., & Lengnick-Hall, M. L. (2011). Will they stay or will they go? Exploring a customer-oriented approach to employee retention. Journal of Business and Psychology, 26, 213-217
- Cherniack EP, Cherniack AR. The benefit of pets and animal-assisted therapy to the health of older individuals. Curr Gerontol Geriatr Res. 2014;2014:623203. doi: 10.1155/2014/623203. Epub 2014 Nov 16. PMID: 25477957; PMCID: PMC4248608.
- Cohen, S.P. Can pets function as family members? West. J. Nurs. Res. 2002, 24, 621–638. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 21. Collis, G., & McNicholas, J. (2010). Dogs as catalysts for social interactions: Robustness of the effect. British Journal of Psychology, 91(1), 61-70. <u>https://DOI.org/10.1348/000712600161673</u>
- 22. Costa, A. P., Moreira, A., & Sá, P. (Eds.). (2021). Reflexões em torno de recolha de dados. Universidade de Aveiro. <u>https://ria.ua.pt/bitstream/10773/30772/3/Metodologias%20investigacao_Vol2_Digital.pdf</u>
- 23. Costa, S., Sousa, L., Luz, H., & Padeiro, M. (2022). Daily mobility and social interactions among community-dwelling older adults with pet dogs: a scoping review. Journal of Applied Gerontology, 41(12), 2609-2623.

- 24. Cryer, S., Henderson-Wilson, C., & Lawson, J. (2021). Pawsitive Connections: The role of Pet Support Programs and pets on the elderly. Complementary Therapies in Clinical Practice, 42, 101298.
- 25. Cunha, M. P. E., Rego, A., & Munro, I. (2019). Dogs in organizations. Human relations, 72(4), 778-800.
- 26. Dale, S. (2022). Younger generations are obsessed with their pets. dvm360, 53(8), 80-80.
- 27. Deci, E., Olafsen, A., & Ryan, R. (2017). Self-Determination Theory in Work Organizations: The State of a Science. *Annu. Rev. Organ. Psychol. Organ. Behav*, *4*, 19–43. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-orgpsych-</u>
- 28. DeNeve, K. M. (1999). Happy as an extraverted clam? The role of personality for subjective well-being. Current directions in psychological science, 8(5), 141-144.
- 29. Diener, E., Lucas, R. E., & Oishi, S. (2002). Subjective well-being: The science of happiness and life satisfaction. Handbook of positive psychology, 2, 63-73.
- 30. Ersoy, I. & Aksehirli, Z. (2015). Effects of perceptions of corporate social responsability on employer attractiveness. Research Journal of Business and Management, 2(4), 507-518. DOI: 10.17261/Pressacademia.2015414453
- 31. Ezzedeen, S. R., et al., (2016). Who let the dogs in? A look at pet-friendly workplaces. *International Journal of Workplace Health Management*, 9(1), 96–109. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/IJWHM-04-2015-0021~</u>
- 32. FEDIAF European Facts & Figures. (2017). Available online: http://www.fediaf.org//who-we-are/european-statistics.html
- 33. Fernandez, M. (2015). Social responsability and financial performance: The role of good corporate governance. Business Research Quarterly, 19(2), 137-151. <u>https://DOI.org/10.1016/j.brq.2015.08.001</u>
- 34. Ferrell, J., & Crowley, S. L. (2023). Emotional Support Animal Partnerships: Behavior, Welfare, and Clinical Involvement. Anthrozoös, 36(3), 471-487.
- 35. Foreman, A. M., Allison, P., Poland, M., Jean Meade, B., & Wirth, O. (2019). Employee attitudes about the impact of visitation dogs on a college campus. Anthrozoös, 32(1), 35-50.
- 36. Foreman, A. M., Glenn, M. K., Meade, B. J., & Wirth, O. (2017). Dogs in the workplace: A review of the benefits and potential challenges. International journal of environmental research and public health, 14(5), 498.
- 37. Foreman, A., Glenn, M., Meade, B., & Wirth, O. (2017). Dogs in the Workplace: A Review of the Benefits and Potential Challenges. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 14(5), 498. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph14050498

- 38. Fortin, Marie-Fabienne (2000). O processo de investigação. Da Concepção à Realização. Décarie Editeur. ISBN: 9789728383107
- 39. Fraser, M. T. D., & Gondim, S. M. G. (2004). Da fala do outro ao texto negociado: discussões sobre a entrevista na pesquisa qualitativa. Paidéia (Ribeirão Preto), 14(28), 139–152. <u>https://doi.org/10.1590/s0103-863x2004000200004</u>
- 40. Freixo, Manuel João Vaz. (2011). Metodologia Cientifica: Fundamentos. Métodos e Técnicas., 3ª. Ed. Institup Piaget: Lisboa, 2011. MAGIBIRE, Zacarias Mendes.
- 41. Friedman, E., & Krause-Parello, C. A. (2018). Companion animals and human health: benefits, challenges, and the road ahead for human-animal interaction. Revue scientifique et technique (International Office of Epizootics), 37(1), 71-82.
- Friedmann E, Thomas SA, Son H. (2011). Pets, depression and long term survival in community living patients following myocardial infarction. Anthrozoos. 2011 Sep 1;24(3):273-285. doi: 10.2752/175303711X13045914865268. PMID: 21857770; PMCID: PMC3156485.
- 43. Fronstin, P. and Helman, R. (2013), "Views on the value of voluntary workplace benefits: findings from the 2013 health and voluntary workplace benefits survey", EBRI Notes, Vol. 34 No. 11, pp. 14-21.
- 44. Gartland, L. A., Firth, J. A., Laskowski, K. L., Jeanson, R., & Ioannou, C. C. (2022). Sociability as a personality trait in animals: methods, causes and consequences. Biological Reviews, 97(2), 802-816.
- 45. Geil, R. (2017). The Effect of Pet-Friendly Policies on Organizational Attractiveness.<u>https://rave.ohiolink.edu/etdc/view?acc_num=xavier1515956700585</u> <u>44</u>
- 46. Goh, A. Y., Chia, S. M., Majeed, N. M., Chen, N. R., & Hartanto, A. (2023). Untangling the additive and multiplicative relations between natural scenery exposure and human–animal interaction on affective well-being: Evidence from daily diary studies. Sustainability, 15(4), 2910
- Graça, J., Calheiros, M. M., Oliveira, A., & Milfont, T. L. (2018). Why are women less likely to support animal exploitation than men? The mediating roles of social dominance orientation and empathy. Personality and Individual Differences, 129, 66– 69. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2018.03.007</u>
- Grandin, T., & Johnson, C. (2005). Animals in translation: Using the mysteries of autism to decode animal behavior. Scribner/Simon & Schuster. <u>https://psycnet.apa.org/record/2005-00758-000</u>
- 49. Griek, O. (2017). 6 ways corporate social responsability benefits your employees. Conscious Company Media (online). Retrieved from <u>https://consciouscompanymedia.com/workplace-culture/hr-innovations/6-wayscorporate-social-responsibility-benefits-employees/</u>

- 50. Hair, J.F., Black, W.C., Babin, B.J. and Anderson, R.E. (2010) Multivariate Data Analysis. 7th Edition, Pearson, New York. - References - Scientific Research Publishing. (2010). Scirp.org. <u>https://www.scirp.org/(S(i43dyn45teexjx455qlt3d2q))/reference/ReferencesPapers.a</u> <u>spx?ReferenceID=1841396</u>
- Hameed, I.; Ijaz, M.U.; Sabharwal, M. (2021). The Impact of Human Resources Environment and Organizational Identification on Employees' Psychological Well-Being. Public Pers. Manag.
- 52. Headey, B. (1999). Health Benefits and Health Cost Savings Due to Pets: Preliminary Estimates from an Australian National Survey. *Social Indicators Research*, 47(2), 233–243. <u>https://doi.org/10.1023/a:1006892908532</u>
- 53. Hoffman, C. L. (2021). The experience of teleworking with dogs and cats in the United States during COVID-19. Animals, 11(2), 268.
- 54. Hoy-Gerlach, J., Vincent, A., Scheuermann, B., & Ojha, M. (2022). Exploring benefits of emotional support animals (ESAs): a longitudinal pilot study with adults with serious mental illness (SMI). Human-Animal Interaction Bulletin, (2022).
- 55. Hradecká, L., Bartoš, L., Svobodová, I., & Sales, J. (2015). Heritability of behavioural traits in domestic dogs: A meta-analysis. Applied Animal Behaviour Science, 170, 1-13.
- 56. Hunt, S.J., Hart, L.A. and Gomulkiewicz, R., (1992). Role of small animals in social interactions between strangers. J. Sot. Psychol., 132(2): 245-256.
- 57. Jammaers, E. (2023). On ableism and anthropocentrism: A canine perspective on the workplace inclusion of disabled people. Human Relations, 76(2), 233-257.
- 58. Jensen, C. L., Bibbo, J., Rodriguez, K. E., & O'Haire, M. E. (2021). The effects of facility dogs on burnout, job-related well-being, and mental health in paediatric hospital professionals. Journal of Clinical Nursing, 30(9-10), 1429-1441.
- 59. Jensen, C. L., Ogeer, J., Beck, A. M., & O'Haire, M. E. (2023). Exploring diversity, equity, and inclusion perceptions among leadership in the field of Human-Animal Interaction. Human-Animal Interactions, (2023).
- 60. Jin, W., Zheng, X., Gao, L., Cao, Z., & Ni, X. (2022). Basic psychological needs satisfaction mediates the link between strengths use and teachers' work engagement. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 19(4), 2330.
- Junça-Silva, A. (2022). Friends with Benefits: The Positive Consequences of Pet-Friendly Practices for Workers' WellBeing. Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health 2022, 19, 106
- 62. Junça-Silva, A. (2023). The Telework Pet Scale: Development and psychometric properties. Journal of Veterinary Behavior, 63, 55-63

- 63. Junça-Silva, A., Almeida, M., & Gomes, C. (2022). The role of dogs in the relationship between telework and performance via affect: A moderated moderated mediation analysis. Animals, 12(13), 1727.
- 64. Kelemen, T. K., Matthews, S. H., Wan, M., & Zhang, Y. (2020). The secret life of pets: The intersection of animals and organizational life. Journal of Organizational Behavior, 41(7), 694-697.
- 65. Kjell, O. N. E., & Diener, E. (2021). Abbreviated three-item versions of the Satisfaction with Life Scale and the Harmony in Life Scale yield as strong psychometric properties as the original scales. Journal of Personality Assessment, 103(2), 183–194. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00223891.2020.1737093</u>
- 66. Kock, N. (2015). Common method bias in PLS-SEM: A full collinearity assessment approach. International Journal of E-Collaboration, 11(4), 1–10. http://cits.tamiu.edu/kock/pubs/journals/2015JournalIJeC_CommMethBias/Kock_2 015_IJeC_CommonMethodBiasPLS.pdf
- 67. Koukourikos, K., Georgopoulou, A., Kourkouta, L., & Tsaloglidou, A. (2019). Benefits of animal assisted therapy in mental health. International journal of caring sciences, 12(3), 1898-1905.
- Leal, S., Rego, A., & Coelho, A. (2014). Consequências individuais das perceções de responsabilidade social das empresas: Uma revisão da literatura. In conferência CRIARS 2014 - 3º Congresso Ibero-Americano de Responsabilidade Social. ISEG, Lisboa.
- 69. Lebid, L. P., & Simonova, I. V. (2021). Improving mental health with pets at work. *Dspace.vnmu.edu.ua*. https://dspace.vnmu.edu.ua/handle/123456789/5601
- 70. Legault, L. (2017, June). (*PDF*) Self-Determination Theory. ResearchGate. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/317690916_Self-</u> Determination_Theory
- Ley, J. M., Bennett, P. C., & Coleman, G. J. (2009). A refinement and validation of the Monash Canine Personality Questionnaire (MCPQ). Applied Animal Behaviour Science, 116(2-4), 220-227.
- 72. Lindsay, S., & Thiyagarajah, K. (2022). A scoping review of the benefits and challenges of using service dogs for finding and maintaining employment. Journal of Occupational Rehabilitation, 32(1), 27-43
- Livingstone, K. M., Castro, V. L., & Isaacowitz, D. M. (2018). Age Differences in Beliefs About Emotion Regulation Strategies. The Journals of Gerontology: Series B, 75(2), 316–326. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/gby022</u>
- 74. Malhotra, N.K. (2004) Marketing Research. Prentice Hall, New Jersey. References
 Scientific Research Publishing. (n.d.). Scirp.org. Retrieved June 25, 2023, from https://scirp.org/reference/referencespapers.aspx?referenceid=1909003

- 75. Marques, Luisa. (2022). Levar o pet para o trabalho ajuda a reduzir o stress e a aumentar a produtividade. PIT. IOL. <u>https://pit.nit.pt/familia/levar-o-pet-para-o-trabalho-ajuda-a-reduzir-o-stress-e-a-aumentar-a-produtividade?utm_medium=Social&utm_source=LinkedIn#Echobox=1664454218 -2</u>
- 76. Martela, F., Lehmus-Sun, A., Parker, P. D., Pessi, A. B., & Ryan, R. M. (2023). Needs and well-being across Europe: Basic psychological needs are closely connected with well-being, meaning, and symptoms of depression in 27 European countries. Social Psychological and Personality Science, 14(5), 501-514.
- Mazzetti, G., Robledo, E., Vignoli, M., Topa, G., Guglielmi, D., & Schaufeli, W. B. (2023). Work engagement: A meta-analysis using the job demands-resources model. Psychological Reports, 126(3), 1069-1107
- 78. Mellor, D. J., Beausoleil, N. J., Littlewood, K. E., McLean, A. N., McGreevy, P. D., Jones, B., & Wilkins, C. (2020). The 2020 five domains model: Including human-animal interactions in assessments of animal welfare. Animals, 10(10), 1870.
- 79. Meyer, J. P., & Allen, N. J. (1991). A three-component component conceptualization of organizational commitment. Human Resource Management Review, 1(1), 61–89. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/1053-4822(91)90011-Z</u>
- 80. Michigan State University. (2018). The Human-Animal Bond throughout Time. The College of Veterinary Medicine at Michigan State University. https://cvm.msu.edu/news/perspectives-magazine/perspectives-fall-2018/thehuman-animal-bond-throughout-time
- 81. Miles, M. B., & Huberman, A. M. (1994). Qualitative data analysis: An expanded sourcebook (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage
- 82. Norling A Y, Keeling L. Owning a dog and working: a telephone survey of dog owners and employers in Sweden. Anthrozoös. 2010;23(2):157–71
- 83. Pali-Schöll, I., Dale, R., & Virányi, Z. (2023). Dogs at home and at the workplace: effects on allergies and mental health. Allergo Journal International, 1-6. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40629-023-00257-6
- 84. Park, R. M., Royal, K. D., & Gruen, M. E. (2021). A literature review: Pet bereavement and coping mechanisms. Journal of Applied Animal Welfare Science, 1-15.
- 85. Pego, Ana. (2019). Eles levam os animais todos os dias para o trabalho. DN Life. https://life.dn.pt/e-se-os-animais-pudessem-ir-connosco-para-o-trabalho-todos-osdias/comportamento/350888/
- 86. Pet dogs per capita in Europe: Romania, Portugal top list. (2019, June 24). Petfood Industry. <u>https://www.petfoodindustry.com/news-newsletters/pet-food-news/article/15465863/pet-dogs-per-capita-in-europe-romania-portugal-top-list</u>

- 87. Pets in the Workplace Unleashing the Power of the Human-Animal Bond to Influence Employee Satisfaction and Promote a Positive Organizational Culture. (n.d.). Retrieved March 24, 2023, from <u>https://aaaip.memberclicks.net/assets/docs/Pets%20in%20the%20Workplace%20W</u> <u>hitepaper.pdf</u>
- 88. Pinto, Claudia. (2016). Portugal tem 6,7 milhões de animais de estimação. Veterinaria Atual. <u>https://www.veterinaria-atual.pt/na-clinica/portugal-tem-67-milhoes-de-animais-de-estimacao/</u>
- Podsakoff, Philip & MacKenzie, Scott & Lee, Jeong-Yeon & Podsakoff, Nathan. (2003). Common Method Biases in Behavioral Research: A Critical Review of the Literature and Recommended Remedies. The Journal of applied psychology. 88. 879-903. 10.1037/0021-9010.88.5.879.
- 90. Pope, C., & Mays, N. (1995). Qualitative Research: Reaching the parts other methods cannot reach: an introduction to qualitative methods in health and health services research. BMJ, 311(6996), 42–45. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.311.6996.42</u>
- 91. PORDATA População Residente. [Resident Population]. Available online: https://www.pordata.pt/Municipios/População+residente-359
- 92. Prutina, Z. (2016). The effect of corporate social responsibility on organizational commitment. Management, 21, 227-248
- 93. Quivy, Raymond and Luc van Campenhoudt (1998): Manual de investigação em ciências sociais. Lisboa: Gradivahttps://tecnologiamidiaeinteracao.files.wordpress.com/2018/09/quivy-manualinvestigacao-novo.pdf
- 94. Rego, A. (2003). Comprometimento organizacional e ausência psicológica: afinal, quantas dimensões? Revista de Administração de Empresas, 43(4), 25–35. https://doi.org/10.1590/S0034-75902003000400003
- 95. Rego, Américo; Souto, Solange, (2004). A percepção da justiça como antecedente do comprometimento organizacional: um estudo luso-brasileiro. Revista de Administração Contemporânea, v. 8, n. 1, p. 151-157.
- 96. Reis, Marília Freitas de Campos. (2010). Metodologia da Pesquisa. 2. ed. Curitiba: IESDE Brasil S.A, 136 p. ISBN: 978-85-7638-905-7
- 97. Rice, J., Hart, K., Chair, A., & Mullins, M. (2019). Dogs in the Workplace: The Emotional, Social, and Physical Benefits to Employees. https://etd.ohiolink.edu/apexprod/rws_etd/send_file/send?accession=xavier1565807 557585623&disposition=inline
- 98. Richter, N. (2014). The Millennial Pet Owner. Wakefield. Retrieved from https://www.pijac.org/sites/default/files/pdfs/2014T2TpptRichter.pdf

- 99. Rossbach, K. A., & Wilson, J. P. (1992). Does a dog's presence make a person appear more likable? Two studies. Anthrozoös, 5(1), 40–51. https://doi.org/10.2752/089279392787011593
- Ryan, R. M., & Deci, E. L. (2000). Self-determination theory and the facilitation of intrinsic motivation, social development, and well-being. American Psychologist, 55(1), 68–78. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.55.1.68</u>
- 101. Ryan, R. M., & Deci, E. L. (2001). On happiness and human potentials: A review of research on hedonic and eudaimonic well-being. Annual review of psychology, 52(1), 141-166.
- 102. Ryan, R. M., & Frederick, C. (1997). On energy, personality, and health: Subjective vitality as a dynamic reflection of well-being. Journal of personality, 65(3), 529-565.
- 103. Sarmah, P., Van den Broeck, A., Schreurs, B., Proost, K., & Germeys, F. (2022). Autonomy supportive and controlling leadership as antecedents of work design and employee well-being. BRQ Business Research Quarterly, 25(1), 44-61.
- 104. Serpell, J. (2004). Factors influencing human attitudes to animals and their welfare. Animal Welfare, 13, 145-151. Retrieved from <u>https://www.ingentaconnect.com/contentone/ufaw/aw/2004/00000013/a00101s1/art</u> 000
- 105. Serpell, J. (2011). Historical and cultural perspectives on human-pet interactions. Animals in Our Lives, 7-22. Baltimore, Paul H. Brookes Publishing Co.
- 106. Sheldon, K. M., & Elliot, A. J. (1999). Goal striving, need satisfaction, and longitudinal well-being: The self-concordance model. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 76(3), 482–497. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.76.3.482</u>
- 107.Silva, A. J. (2022). Should I pet or should I work? Human-animal interactions and (tele) work engagement: An exploration of the underlying within-level mechanisms. Personnel Review, (ahead-of-print).
- 108. Siqueira,M.M.M; Gomide Júnior, S. J (2004). Vínculos do trabalhador com o trabalho e com a organização. In: Zanelli,J.C; Borges- Andrade,J.E; Bastos, A.V.B. (Org). Psicologia organizações e trabalho no Brasil. Porto Alegre: Artmed, p. 300-330
- 109. Sobral, M. (2016). A Perceção de Responsabilidade Social das Organizações, o Bem-estar no Trabalho e os Comportamentos no Trabalho [Dissertação de Mestrado]. ISCTE – Instituto Universitário de Lisboa.
- 110.Sousa, C., Esperança, J., & Gonçalves, G. (2022). Pets at work: Effects on social responsibility perception and organizational commitment. Psychology of Leaders and Leadership, 25(2), 144–163. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/mgr0000128</u>

- 111. Souza, M. A., & Ribas Júnior, R. C. (2013). Anomia organizacional: Discussão conceitual e desenvolvimento de escala. Psicologia Argumento (PUCPR. Online), v. 31, p. 677-686.
- 112. Spooner J., Schuppli C., & Fraser D. (2012). Attitudes of Canadian citizens toward farm animal welfare: A qualitative study. Livestock Science, 163, 150-158. https://DOI.org/10.1016/j.livsci.2014.02.011
- 113.Strauss, E. G., McCune, S., MacLean, E., & Fine, A. (2021). Our Canine Connection: The History, Benefits and Future of Human-Dog Interactions. Frontiers in Veterinary Science, 8, 784491.
- 114. The Portuguese petindustry: an overview | GlobalPETS. (2022).Globalpetindustry.com.https://globalpetindustry.com/article/portuguese-pet-industry.com/article/portuguese-pet-industry-overview
- 115. Tietjen, Holly. (2005). The physical and emotional benefits of companion animals core. View metadata, citation and similar papers at core.ac.uk provided by Texas A&M Repository. (2005). <u>https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/4271374.pdf</u>
- 116. User's Manual for the SF-36v2 Health Survey. (2011). Ware, Jr., Ph.D., The Health Institute, New England Medical Center. Hospitals, Inc., Box 345, 750 Washington Street, Boston, MA 02111. https://books.google.com/books/about/User_s_Manual_for_the_SF_36v2_Health_Survey. (2011). Ware, Jr., Ph.D., The Health Institute, New England Medical Center. Hospitals, Inc., Box 345, 750 Washington Street, Boston, MA 02111. <a href="https://books.google.com/books/about/User_s_Manual_for_the_SF_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_Manual_for_the_SF_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_Manual_for_the_SF_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_Manual_for_the_SF_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_Manual_for_the_SF_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_Manual_for_the_SF_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_Manual_for_the_SF_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_Manual_for_the_SF_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_Manual_for_the_SF_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_Manual_for_the_SF_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_Manual_for_the_SF_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_Manual_for_the_SF_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_36v2_Health_Survey.com/books/about/User_s_
- 117.Wagner, E., & Pina e Cunha, M. (2021). Dogs at the workplace: A multiple case study. Animals, 11(1), 89.
- 118. Wells M, Perrine R. (2001). Critters in the cube farm: perceived psychological and organizational effects of pets in the workplace. J Occup Health Psychol. 2001 Jan;6(1):81-7. PMID: 11199259.
- 119.Wells, D. L. (2019). The state of research on human–animal relations: Implications for human health. Anthrozoös, 32(2), 169-181.
- 120. Widjaya, I. (2016). Corporate Social Responsibility: How it Affects Employee Satisfaction. Small Business Trends. Retrieved from https://smallbiztrends.com/2016/05/corporatesocial-responsibility.html
- 121. Wilkin, C. L., Fairlie, P., & Ezzedeen, S. R. (2016). Who let the dogs in? A look at pet-friendly workplaces. International Journal of Workplace Health Management, 9(1), 96-109.
- 122. Wilkin, Christa, et al. (2016). Who let the dogs in? A look at pet-friendly workplaces. International Journal of Workplace Health Management. 9. 96-109. 10.1108/IJWHM-04-2015-0021.
- 123. Zasloff, R. (1996). Applied Animal Behaviour Science, 47, 43–48. https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/82007984.pdf

Annexes

Questionnaire

15/07/23, 16:17

Práticas pet-friendly na estratégia das empresas: um olhar sobre a perspetiva dos gestores e trabalhadores

Práticas pet-friendly na estratégia das empresas: um olhar sobre a perspetiva dos gestores e trabalhadores

Sou estudante do curso de Mestrado em Gestão de Recursos Humanos e Consultoria Organizacional do ISCTE-IUL.

No âmbito da Dissertação de Mestrado encontro-me a realizar um trabalho de investigação intitulado "Práticas pet-friendly na estratégia das empresas portuguesas: um olhar sobre a perspetiva dos gestores e trabalhadores". Os dados recolhidos são anónimos e confidenciais, destinando-se apenas a fins académicos, pelo que o seu sigilo estará assegurado. Agradece-se que não seja fornecido mais nenhum dado para além dos solicitados de forma a manter o anonimato e a confidencialidade.

MUITO OBRIGADA PELA SUA COLABORAÇÃO.

* Indica uma pergunta obrigatória

Práticas pet-friendly na estratégia das empresas: um olhar sobre a perspetiva dos gestores e trabalhadores

Dados Pessoais

Responda a algumas perguntas sobre o seu perfil sociodemográfico. Relembro que esta informação é anónima. Serve apenas para tratamento estatístico.

1. 1. Sexo *

Marcar apenas uma oval.

C	Feminino
C	Masculino

2. 2. Idade *

https://docs.google.com/forms/d/19TiSaSae8q2ftwCIRa6IxMJrFZIREODMGov15BbhKTQ/edit

15/07/23, 16	5:17
--------------	------

Práticas pet-friendly na estratégia das empresas: um olhar sobre a perspetiva dos gestores e trabalhadores

3. 3. Estado Civil *

Marcar apenas uma oval.

Solteiro(a)

Casado(a)/União de facto

Divorciado(a)

🔵 Viúvo(a)

4. 4. Formação Académica *

Marcar apenas uma oval.

Ensino Básico (1º ciclo)

Até 9º ano de escolaridade (3º ciclo)

Com 10°, 11° ou 12° ano de escolaridade (secundário)

Frequenta a universidade

Licenciatura ou Bacharelato

Pós-graduação/Mestrado/Doutouramento

15/07/23, 16:17

Práticas pet-friendly na estratégia das empresas: um olhar sobre a perspetiva dos gestores e trabalhadores

5. 5. Qual a sua profissão/ocupação? *

Marcar apenas uma oval.

Quadros Superiores de admnistração pública, dirigentes e quadros superiores de empresa

Especialistas de profissões intelectuais e científicas

Técnicos e profissionais de nível intermédio

Pessoal admnistrativo e similares

Pessoal dos serviços e vendedores

Agricultores e trabalhadores qualificados de agricultura e pescas

Operários, artífices e trabalhadores similares

Operadores de instalações e máquinas e trabalhadores de montagem

Trabalhadores não qualificados

🕖 Membros das forças armadas

🔵 Estudantes

Trabalhadores domésticos

Reformado/aposentado

Desempregado

Outro:

6. 6. Qual o regime em que trabalha?

Caso seja estudante, reformado ou desempregado, não responda a esta questão

Marcar apenas uma oval.

🔵 Teletrabalho total

Presencial total

Híbrido (presencial e teletrabalho)

 7. Se estiver reformado ou desempregado, indique por favor a última profissão exercida

https://docs.google.com/forms/d/19TiSaSae8q2ftwCIRa6IxMJrFZIREODMGov15BbhKTQ/edit

Práticas pet-friendly na estratégia das empresas: um olhar sobre a perspetiva dos gestores e trabalhadores

8. 8. Qual o rendimento médio líquido mensal do agregado familiar? *

Marcar apenas uma oval.

- Até 500 euros
- 501 a 1000 euros
- 1001 a 1500 euros
- 1501 a 2500 euros
- 2501 a 3500 euros
- Acima de 3501 euros
- Não sabe/ não responde
- 9. 9. Tem algum animal de estimação? *

Marcar apenas uma oval.

\subset	Sim
\subset	Não
\subset	🔵 Não, mas já tive

10. 10. Se sim, qual?

Marque todas que se aplicam.

	Cão			
	Gato			
j	Outro:			

- 11. 11. Quantos animais de estimação tem neste momento?
- 12. 12. Há quantos anos tem animais de estimação?

https://docs.google.com/forms/d/19 TiSaSae8q2 ftwCIRa6lxMJrFZIREODMGov15BbhKTQ/edited to the second state of the second stat

15/07/23, 16:17

Práticas pet-friendly na estratégia das empresas: um olhar sobre a perspetiva dos gestores e trabalhadores

 13. Responda às seguintes afirmações considerando a seguinte escala: 1- * Discordo totalmente; 2- Discordo parcialmente; 3- Não concordo, nem discordo; 4-Concordo parcialmente; 5- Concordo totalmente.

Pense no seu dia enquanto trabalhou. Caso não trabalhe, pense nas atividades que realizou.

Marcar apenas uma oval por linha.

	1	2	3	4	5
Esta manhã, senti que podia ser eu próprio no trabalho	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Esta manhã, senti que podia praticamente decidir como o meu trabalho seria feito	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Esta manhã, senti que as pessoas no trabalho se preocupam comigo.	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Esta manhã, senti-me próximo e ligado às pessoas	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Esta manhã, senti-me competente e capaz	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Esta manhã, senti uma sensação de realização do trabalho.	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

https://docs.google.com/forms/d/19 TiSaSae8q2 ftwCIRa6 lxMJrFZIREODMG ov 15 BbhKTQ/edited the standard standa

15/07/23, 16:17

Práticas pet-friendly na estratégia das empresas: um olhar sobre a perspetiva dos gestores e trabalhadores

 16. Responda às seguintes afirmações considerando a seguinte escala: 1- * Discordo totalmente; 2- Discordo parcialmente; 3- Não concordo, nem discordo; 4-Concordo parcialmente; 5- Concordo totalmente.

Marcar apenas uma oval por linha.

	1	2	3	4	5
Hoje, senti que a minha vida se aproxima dos meus ideais.	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Hoje, senti que as condições da minha vida sao excelentes.	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Hoje, estou satisfeito/a com a minha vida	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

https://docs.google.com/forms/d/19TiSaSae8q2ftwCIRa6IxMJrFZIREODMGov15BbhKTQ/edit

15/07/23, 16:17

Práticas pet-friendly na estratégia das empresas: um olhar sobre a perspetiva dos gestores e trabalhadores

 17. 17. Responda às seguintes afirmações considerando a seguinte escala: 1 * Discordo totalmente; 2- Discordo parcialmente; 3- Não concordo, nem discordo; 4-Concordo parcialmente; 5- Concordo totalmente.

Pense no seu dia enquanto trabalhou. Caso não trabalhe, pense nas atividades que realizou.

Marcar apenas uma oval por linha.

	1	2	3	4	5
Tenho-me sentido cheio(a) de energia	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Tenho-me sentido entusiasmado(a) com o meu trabalho.	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Tenho-me sentido envolvido(a) com o trabalho que faço.	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

18. 18. A organização onde trabalha tem práticas pet-friendly?

Caso seja estudante, reformado ou desempregado, não responda a esta questão

Marcar apenas uma oval.

Sim

https://docs.google.com/forms/d/19TiSaSae8q2ftwCIRa6IxMJrFZIREODMGov15BbhKTQ/edit

15/07/23, 16:17

Práticas pet-friendly na estratégia das empresas: um olhar sobre a perspetiva dos gestores e trabalhadores

19. 19. Das seguintes práticas pet-friendly, indique quais aquelas que a sua empresa tem implementadas

Caso seja estudante, reformado ou desempregado, não responda a esta questão

Marcar apenas uma oval por linha.

	Sim	Não	
Teletrabalho	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	
Comparticipação do seguro do(s) animal(is)	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	
Permite a entrada de animais na organização	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	
Tem o dia do animal de estimação	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	
Dá o dia de aniversário do animal	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	
Dá dias de luto em caso de morte do animal	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	
Comparticipação de hotel em caso de férias do animal	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	
Em caso de doença, permite tirar parte do dia para ir com o animal ao veterinário	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	
Tem uma cultura pet-friendly (exemplo: pode- se falar de animais à vontade sem com/forms/d/19TiSaSae8q2ftw			

15/07/23, 16:17

Práticas pet-friendly na estratégia das empresas: um olhar sobre a perspetiva dos gestores e trabalhadores

21. Classifique as seguintes práticas pet-friendly de acordo com a importância * que lhes atribui, considerando uma escala de 1 (Nada importante) a 5 (Muito importante).

Marcar apenas uma oval por linha.

		1	2	3	4	5
	Teletrabalho	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
	Comparticipação do seguro do(s) a nimal(is)	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
	Permite a entrada de animais na organização	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
	Tem o dia do animal de estimação	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
	D á o dia de aniversário do animal	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
	Dá dias de luto em caso de morte do animal	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
	Comparticipação de hotel em caso de férias do animal	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
	Em caso de doença, permite tirar parte do dia para ir com o animal ao veterinário	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
https://docs.google.	Tem uma cultura pet-friendly (exemplo: pode- se falar de animais à vontade sem sentir	CIRa6lxMJrF	ZIREODMGo	v15BbhKTQ/e	kdit	0

Interview Script

Esta entrevista insere-se no âmbito de uma dissertação de mestrado em Gestão de Recursos Humanos e Consultadoria Organizacional tendo como tema "As práticas petfriendly na estratégia das empresas: um olhar na perspetiva dos gestores e dos trabalhadores". A sua contribuição é fundamental para se poder compreender e desenvolver o conhecimento científico sobre esta área. As suas respostas são anónimas e confidenciais.

Muito obrigada!

- 1. O que sabe sobre as práticas amigas dos animais em contexto de trabalho?
- 2. Consegue identificar algumas?
- 3. Qual a sua opinião sobre as mesmas?
- 4. Que benefícios poderão existir (considere trabalhador e organização).
- 5. Enquanto gestor, quais considera que seriam os obstáculos para a implementação destas práticas? De que forma poderiam ser ultrapassadas?
- 6. De que forma poderia intervir no processo de implementação destas práticas enquanto gestor? Se tivesse a responsabilidade de as implementar, como faria? Ou quais implementaria primeiro?